

WHS REPORT – July

Department Lead Indicators										
	Current Month					Total (Financial Year)				
Department	Hazards Reported	Near Miss Reported	Workplace Verifications	Toolbox/Safety Meetings/Training	Hazards Reported	Near Miss Reported	Workplace Verifications	Toolbox/Safety Meetings/Training		
Social Services										
Naroo and Aged Services										
Community Assets										
Finance										
People and Culture										
IT and Business Improvement										
Marketing and Economic Development										
Safety, Risk & Procurement										
Planning and Environment				4				4		
Building Services								10		
Utilities			1	18			1	18		
Engineering Services				1				1		
TOTAL	0	0	1	23	0	0	1	33		

Actions Outstanding from 2019-2020 year

		De	partment Incid	lent Investig	ation and Act	ion Statistics				
Department	Current Month				Total (Financial Year)					
	Incident Type	Severity	Investigation Status	Corrective Action Status	Investigation Open	Investigation Overdue	Investigations Closed	Actions Scheduled/ In Progress	Actions Overdue	Actions Closed
Social Services							3		1	
Naroo and Aged Services							9		1	4
Community Assets						2			1	
Finance							1		1	
People and Culture							1		1	
IT and Business Improvement									1	
Marketing and Economic Development							1		3	
Safety, Risk & Procurement								4	2	6
Planning and Environment							6		1	
Building Services							4		1	1
Utilities						1	8		7	7
Engineering Services						2	17		6	6
TOTAL						5	50	4	26	24
Commentary										1

Naroo Bond Report – July 2020

Multi Facility Su	ımmary							Printed Date:	10/08/2020; Last	EoM: 31/05/2020
Active Accommod As at 10/08/2020	dation Bonds / Payment Sc	hedule - Summ	агу							
FACILITY NAME	Pre 1 July 2014 Payment Arrangements [Bonds]	Agreed Bond	Part Lump Sum Amount	Total Payment Amount	Lump Sum Amount Outstanding	Total Bond Balance Outstanding	Total Retention Deductions	Total Interest Deductions	Total Other Deductions	Balance
	Post 1 July 2014 Payment Arrangements [RADs/RACs]	Agreed Price	Agreed RAD/RAC Portion	Total RAD/RAC Received	Total RAD/RAC Outstanding	Agreed DAP/DAC Portion	Total DAP/DAC Deductions		Total Other Deductions	Balance
	TOTAL									
NAROO AGE CARE FACILITY	Bonds	\$32,067.73	\$32,087.73	\$32,067.73	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$10,858.51	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$21,211.2
	RADs/RACs	\$2,389,700.55	\$1,590,817.05	\$990,817.04	\$800,000.01	\$738,883.50	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$990,817.0
	TOTAL	\$2,401,768.28	\$1,622,884.78	\$1,022,884.77	\$600,000.01					\$1,012,028.2
GRAND TOTAL	Bonds	\$32,087.73	\$32,067.73	\$32,067.73	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$10,856.51	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$21,211.22
	RADs/RACs	\$2,389,700.55	\$1,590,817.05	\$990,817.04	\$800,000.01	\$738,883.50	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$990,817.0
	TOTAL	\$2,401,768.28	\$1,622,884.78	\$1,022,884.77	\$600,000.01					\$1,012,028.20



Gwydir Shire Council Code of Conduct Version 4 (Draft)

TRIM Reference: Version 4: 20/19218

Council Resolution:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART 1	Introduction	3
PART 2	Definitions	4
PART 3	General Conduct Obligations	6
PART 4	Pecuniary Interests	10
PART 5	Non-Pecuniary Conflicts of Interests	17
PART 6	Personal Benefit	22
PART 7	Relationships between Council Officials	25
PART 8	Access to Information and Council Resources	26
PART 9	Maintaining the Integrity of this Code	31
SCHEDULE	1: Disclosures of Interests and Other Matters in Written Returns	
	Submitted under Clause 4.21	33
SCHEDULE	2: Form of Written Return of Interests Submitted under Clause 4.2	21
		40
SCHEDULE	3: Form of Special Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest Submitted	
	under Clause 4.37	43

PART 1 Introduction

This *Model Code of Conduct for Local Councils in NSW* ("the Model Code of Conduct") is made under section 440 of the *Local Government Act 1993* ("LGA") and the *Local Government (General) Regulation 2005* ("the Regulation").

The Model Code of Conduct sets the minimum standards of conduct for council officials. It is prescribed by regulation to assist council officials to:

- understand and comply with the standards of conduct that are expected of them
- enable them to fulfil their statutory duty to act honestly and exercise a reasonable degree of care and diligence (section 439)
- act in a way that enhances public confidence in local government.

Section 440 of the LGA requires every council (including county councils) and joint organisation to adopt a code of conduct that incorporates the provisions of the Model Code of Conduct. A council's or joint organisation's adopted code of conduct may also include provisions that supplement the Model Code of Conduct and that extend its application to persons that are not "council officials" for the purposes of the Model Code of Conduct (e.g. volunteers, contractors and members of wholly advisory committees).

A council's or joint organisation's adopted code of conduct has no effect to the extent that it is inconsistent with the Model Code of Conduct. However, a council's or joint organisation's adopted code of conduct may prescribe requirements that are more onerous than those prescribed in the Model Code of Conduct.

Councillors, administrators, members of staff of councils, delegates of councils, (including members of council committees that are delegates of a council) and any other person a council's adopted code of conduct applies to, must comply with the applicable provisions of their council's code of conduct. It is the personal responsibility of council officials to comply with the standards in the code and to regularly review their personal circumstances and conduct with this in mind.

Failure by a councillor to comply with the standards of conduct prescribed under this code constitutes misconduct for the purposes of the LGA. The LGA provides for a range of penalties that may be imposed on councillors for misconduct, including suspension or disqualification from civic office. A councillor who has been suspended on three or more occasions for misconduct is automatically disqualified from holding civic office for five years.

Failure by a member of staff to comply with a council's code of conduct may give rise to disciplinary action.

Note: References in the Model Code of Conduct to councils are also to be taken as references to county councils and joint organisations.

Note: In adopting the Model Code of Conduct, joint organisations should adapt it to substitute the terms "board" for "council", "chairperson" for "mayor", "voting representative" for "councillor" and "executive officer" for "general manager".

Note: In adopting the Model Code of Conduct, county councils should adapt it to substitute the term "chairperson" for "mayor" and "member" for "councillor".

PART 2 Definitions

In this code the following	terms have the following meanings:
administrator	an administrator of a council appointed under the LGA other than an administrator appointed under section 66
committee	see the definition of "council committee"
complaint	a code of conduct complaint made for the purposes of clauses 4.1 and 4.2 of the Procedures.
conduct	includes acts and omissions
council	includes county councils and joint organisations
council committee	a committee established by a council comprising of councillors, staff or other persons that the council has delegated functions to and the council's audit, risk and improvement committee
council committee member	a person other than a councillor or member of staff of a council who is a member of a council committee other than a wholly advisory committee, and a person other than a councillor who is a member of the council's audit, risk and improvement committee
council official	includes councillors, members of staff of a council, administrators, council committee members, delegates of council and, for the purposes of clause 4.16, council advisers
councillor	any person elected or appointed to civic office, including the mayor and includes members and
	chairpersons of county councils and voting representatives of the boards of joint organisations and chairpersons of joint organisations
delegate of council	chairpersons of county councils and voting representatives of the boards of joint organisations
delegate of council designated person	 chairpersons of county councils and voting representatives of the boards of joint organisations and chairpersons of joint organisations a person (other than a councillor or member of staff of a council) or body, and the individual members of that
	chairpersons of county councils and voting representatives of the boards of joint organisations and chairpersons of joint organisationsa person (other than a councillor or member of staff of a council) or body, and the individual members of that body, to whom a function of the council is delegated
designated person	 chairpersons of county councils and voting representatives of the boards of joint organisations and chairpersons of joint organisations a person (other than a councillor or member of staff of a council) or body, and the individual members of that body, to whom a function of the council is delegated a person referred to in clause 4.8 includes council, state and federal election

joint organisation	a joint organisation established under section 400O of the LGA
LGA	Local Government Act 1993
local planning panel	a local planning panel constituted under the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979
mayor	includes the chairperson of a county council or a joint organisation
members of staff of a council	includes members of staff of county councils and joint organisations
the Office	Office of Local Government
personal information	information or an opinion (including information or an opinion forming part of a database and whether or not recorded in a material form) about an individual whose identity is apparent or can reasonably be ascertained from the information or opinion
the Procedures	the Procedures for the Administration of the Model Code of Conduct for Local Councils in NSW prescribed under the Regulation
the Regulation	the Local Government (General) Regulation 2005
voting representative	a voting representative of the board of a joint organisation
wholly advisory committee	a council committee that the council has not delegated any functions to

PART 3 General Conduct Obligations

General conduct

- 3.1 You must not conduct yourself in a manner that:
 - a) is likely to bring the council or other council officials into disrepute
 - b) is contrary to statutory requirements or the council's administrative requirements or policies
 - c) is improper or unethical
 - d) is an abuse of power
 - e) causes, comprises or involves intimidation or verbal abuse
 - f) involves the misuse of your position to obtain a private benefit
 - g) constitutes harassment or bullying behaviour under this code, or is unlawfully discriminatory.
- 3.2 You must act lawfully and honestly, and exercise a reasonable degree of care and diligence in carrying out your functions under the LGA or any other Act. *(section 439).*

Fairness and equity

- 3.3 You must consider issues consistently, promptly and fairly. You must deal with matters in accordance with established procedures, in a non-discriminatory manner.
- 3.4 You must take all relevant facts known to you, or that you should be reasonably aware of, into consideration and have regard to the particular merits of each case. You must not take irrelevant matters or circumstances into consideration when making decisions.
- 3.5 An act or omission in good faith, whether or not it involves error, will not constitute a breach of clauses 3.3 or 3.4.

Harassment and discrimination

- 3.6 You must not harass or unlawfully discriminate against others, or support others who harass or unlawfully discriminate against others, on the grounds of age, disability, race (including colour, national or ethnic origin or immigrant status), sex, pregnancy, marital or relationship status, family responsibilities or breastfeeding, sexual orientation, gender identity or intersex status or political, religious or other affiliation.
- 3.7 For the purposes of this code, "harassment" is any form of behaviour towards a person that:
 - a) is not wanted by the person
 - b) offends, humiliates or intimidates the person, and
 - c) creates a hostile environment.

<u>Bullying</u>

- 3.8 You must not engage in bullying behaviour towards others.
- 3.9 For the purposes of this code, "bullying behaviour" is any behaviour in which:
 - a) a person or a group of people repeatedly behaves unreasonably towards another person or a group of persons, and

- b) the behaviour creates a risk to health and safety.
- 3.10 Bullying behaviour may involve, but is not limited to, any of the following types of behaviour:
 - a) aggressive, threatening or intimidating conduct
 - b) belittling or humiliating comments
 - c) spreading malicious rumours
 - d) teasing, practical jokes or 'initiation ceremonies'
 - e) exclusion from work-related events
 - f) unreasonable work expectations, including too much or too little work, or work below or beyond a worker's skill level
 - g) displaying offensive material
 - h) pressure to behave in an inappropriate manner.
- 3.11 Reasonable management action carried out in a reasonable manner does not constitute bullying behaviour for the purposes of this code. Examples of reasonable management action may include, but are not limited to:
 - a) performance management processes
 - b) disciplinary action for misconduct
 - c) informing a worker about unsatisfactory work performance or inappropriate work behaviour
 - d) directing a worker to perform duties in keeping with their job
 - e) maintaining reasonable workplace goals and standards
 - f) legitimately exercising a regulatory function
 - g) legitimately implementing a council policy or administrative processes.

Work health and safety

- 3.12 All council officials, including councillors, owe statutory duties under the *Work Health and Safety Act 2011* (WHS Act). You must comply with your duties under the WHS Act and your responsibilities under any policies or procedures adopted by the council to ensure workplace health and safety. Specifically, you must:
 - a) take reasonable care for your own health and safety
 - b) take reasonable care that your acts or omissions do not adversely affect the health and safety of other persons
 - c) comply, so far as you are reasonably able, with any reasonable instruction that is given to ensure compliance with the WHS Act, and any policies or procedures adopted by the council to ensure workplace health and safety
 - cooperate with any reasonable policy or procedure of the council relating to workplace health or safety that has been notified to council staff
 - e) report accidents, incidents, near misses, to the general manager or such other staff member nominated by the general manager, and take part in any incident investigations
 - f) so far as is reasonably practicable, consult, co-operate and coordinate with all others who have a duty under the WHS Act in relation to the same matter.

Land use planning, development assessment and other regulatory functions

- 3.13 You must ensure that land use planning, development assessment and other regulatory decisions are properly made, and that all parties are dealt with fairly. You must avoid any occasion for suspicion of improper conduct in the exercise of land use planning, development assessment and other regulatory functions.
- 3.14 In exercising land use planning, development assessment and other regulatory functions, you must ensure that no action, statement or communication between yourself and others conveys any suggestion of willingness to improperly provide concessions or preferential or unduly unfavourable treatment.

Binding caucus votes

- 3.15 You must not participate in binding caucus votes in relation to matters to be considered at a council or committee meeting.
- 3.16 For the purposes of clause 3.15, a binding caucus vote is a process whereby a group of councillors are compelled by a threat of disciplinary or other adverse action to comply with a predetermined position on a matter before the council or committee, irrespective of the personal views of individual members of the group on the merits of the matter before the council or committee.
- 3.17 Clause 3.15 does not prohibit councillors from discussing a matter before the council or committee prior to considering the matter in question at a council or committee meeting, or from voluntarily holding a shared view with other councillors on the merits of a matter.
- 3.18 Clause 3.15 does not apply to a decision to elect the mayor or deputy mayor, or to nominate a person to be a member of a council committee or a representative of the council on an external body.

Obligations in relation to meetings

- 3.19 You must comply with rulings by the chair at council and committee meetings or other proceedings of the council unless a motion dissenting from the ruling is passed.
- 3.20 You must not engage in bullying behaviour (as defined under this Part) towards the chair, other council officials or any members of the public present during council or committee meetings or other proceedings of the council (such as, but not limited to, workshops and briefing sessions).
- 3.21 You must not engage in conduct that disrupts council or committee meetings or other proceedings of the council (such as, but not limited to, workshops and briefing sessions), or that would otherwise be inconsistent with the orderly conduct of meetings.
- 3.22 If you are a councillor, you must not engage in any acts of disorder or other conduct that is intended to prevent the proper or effective functioning of the council, or of a committee of the council. Without limiting this clause, you must not:
 - a) leave a meeting of the council or a committee for the purposes of depriving the meeting of a quorum, or

- b) submit a rescission motion with respect to a decision for the purposes of voting against it to prevent another councillor from submitting a rescission motion with respect to the same decision, or
- c) deliberately seek to impede the consideration of business at a meeting.

Gwydir Shire Council Code of Conduct Version 4 – August 2020

P9/45

PART 4 Pecuniary Interests

What is a pecuniary interest?

- 4.1 A pecuniary interest is an interest that you have in a matter because of a reasonable likelihood or expectation of appreciable financial gain or loss to you or a person referred to in clause 4.3.
- 4.2 You will not have a pecuniary interest in a matter if the interest is so remote or insignificant that it could not reasonably be regarded as likely to influence any decision you might make in relation to the matter, or if the interest is of a kind specified in clause 4.6.
- 4.3 For the purposes of this Part, you will have a pecuniary interest in a matter if the pecuniary interest is:
 - (a) your interest, or
 - (b) the interest of your spouse or de facto partner, your relative, or your partner or employer, or
 - (c) a company or other body of which you, or your nominee, partner or employer, is a shareholder or member.
- 4.4 For the purposes of clause 4.3:
 - (a) Your "relative" is any of the following:
 - i) your parent, grandparent, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, nephew, niece, lineal descendant or adopted child
 - ii) your spouse's or de facto partner's parent, grandparent, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, nephew, niece, lineal descendant or adopted child
 - iii) the spouse or de facto partner of a person referred to in paragraphs (i) and (ii).
 - (b) "de facto partner" has the same meaning as defined in section 21C of the *Interpretation Act 1987*.
- 4.5 You will not have a pecuniary interest in relation to a person referred to in subclauses 4.3(b) or (c):
 - (a) if you are unaware of the relevant pecuniary interest of your spouse, de facto partner, relative, partner, employer or company or other body, or
 - (b) just because the person is a member of, or is employed by, a council or a statutory body, or is employed by the Crown, or
 - (c) just because the person is a member of, or a delegate of a council to, a company or other body that has a pecuniary interest in the matter, so long as the person has no beneficial interest in any shares of the company or body.

What interests do not have to be disclosed?

- 4.6 You do not have to disclose the following interests for the purposes of this Part:
 - (a) your interest as an elector
 - (b) your interest as a ratepayer or person liable to pay a charge
 - (c) an interest you have in any matter relating to the terms on which the provision of a service or the supply of goods or

commodities is offered to the public generally, or to a section of the public that includes persons who are not subject to this code

- (d) an interest you have in any matter relating to the terms on which the provision of a service or the supply of goods or commodities is offered to your relative by the council in the same manner and subject to the same conditions as apply to persons who are not subject to this code
- (e) an interest you have as a member of a club or other organisation or association, unless the interest is as the holder of an office in the club or organisation (whether remunerated or not)
- (f) if you are a council committee member, an interest you have as a person chosen to represent the community, or as a member of a non-profit organisation or other community or special interest group, if you have been appointed to represent the organisation or group on the council committee
- (g) an interest you have relating to a contract, proposed contract or other matter, if the interest arises only because of a beneficial interest in shares in a company that does not exceed 10 per cent of the voting rights in the company
- (h) an interest you have arising from the proposed making by the council of an agreement between the council and a corporation, association or partnership, being a corporation, association or partnership that has more than 25 members, if the interest arises because your relative is a shareholder (but not a director) of the corporation, or is a member (but not a member of the committee) of the association, or is a partner of the partnership
- (i) an interest you have arising from the making by the council of a contract or agreement with your relative for, or in relation to, any of the following, but only if the proposed contract or agreement is similar in terms and conditions to such contracts and agreements as have been made, or as are proposed to be made, by the council in respect of similar matters with other residents of the area:
 - i) the performance by the council at the expense of your relative of any work or service in connection with roads or sanitation
 - ii) security for damage to footpaths or roads
 - iii) any other service to be rendered, or act to be done, by the council by or under any Act conferring functions on the council, or by or under any contract
- (j) an interest relating to the payment of fees to councillors (including the mayor and deputy mayor)
- (k) an interest relating to the payment of expenses and the provision of facilities to councillors (including the mayor and deputy mayor) in accordance with a policy under section 252 of the LGA,

- (I) an interest relating to an election to the office of mayor arising from the fact that a fee for the following 12 months has been determined for the office of mayor
- (m)an interest of a person arising from the passing for payment of a regular account for the wages or salary of an employee who is a relative of the person
- (n) an interest arising from being covered by, or a proposal to be covered by, indemnity insurance as a councillor or a council committee member
- (o) an interest arising from the appointment of a councillor to a body as a representative or delegate of the council, whether or not a fee or other recompense is payable to the representative or delegate.
- 4.7 For the purposes of clause 4.6, "relative" has the same meaning as in clause 4.4, but includes your spouse or de facto partner.

What disclosures must be made by a designated person?

- 4.8 Designated persons include:
 - (a) the general manager
 - (b) other senior staff of the council for the purposes of section 332 of the LGA
 - (c) a person (other than a member of the senior staff of the council) who is a member of staff of the council or a delegate of the council and who holds a position identified by the council as the position of a designated person because it involves the exercise of functions (such as regulatory functions or contractual functions) that, in their exercise, could give rise to a conflict between the person's duty as a member of staff or delegate and the person's private interest
 - (d) a person (other than a member of the senior staff of the council) who is a member of a committee of the council identified by the council as a committee whose members are designated persons because the functions of the committee involve the exercise of the council's functions (such as regulatory functions or contractual functions) that, in their exercise, could give rise to a conflict between the member's duty as a member of the committee and the member's private interest.

4.9 A designated person:

- (a) must prepare and submit written returns of interests in accordance with clauses 4.21, and
- (b) must disclose pecuniary interests in accordance with clause 4.10.
- 4.10 A designated person must disclose in writing to the general manager (or if the person is the general manager, to the council) the nature of any pecuniary interest the person has in any council matter with which the

person is dealing as soon as practicable after becoming aware of the interest.

- 4.11 Clause 4.10 does not require a designated person who is a member of staff of the council to disclose a pecuniary interest if the interest relates only to the person's salary as a member of staff, or to their other conditions of employment.
- 4.12 The general manager must, on receiving a disclosure from a designated person, deal with the matter to which the disclosure relates or refer it to another person to deal with.
- 4.13 A disclosure by the general manager must, as soon as practicable after the disclosure is made, be laid on the table at a meeting of the council and the council must deal with the matter to which the disclosure relates or refer it to another person to deal with.

What disclosures must be made by council staff other than designated persons?

- 4.14 A member of staff of council, other than a designated person, must disclose in writing to their manager or the general manager the nature of any pecuniary interest they have in a matter they are dealing with as soon as practicable after becoming aware of the interest.
- 4.15 The staff member's manager or the general manager must, on receiving a disclosure under clause 4.14, deal with the matter to which the disclosure relates or refer it to another person to deal with.

What disclosures must be made by council advisers?

- 4.16 A person who, at the request or with the consent of the council or a council committee, gives advice on any matter at any meeting of the council or committee, must disclose the nature of any pecuniary interest the person has in the matter to the meeting at the time the advice is given. The person is not required to disclose the person's interest as an adviser.
- 4.17 A person does not breach clause 4.16 if the person did not know, and could not reasonably be expected to have known, that the matter under consideration at the meeting was a matter in which they had a pecuniary interest.

What disclosures must be made by a council committee member?

- 4.18 A council committee member must disclose pecuniary interests in accordance with clause 4.28 and comply with clause 4.29.
- 4.19 For the purposes of clause 4.18, a "council committee member" includes a member of staff of council who is a member of the committee.

What disclosures must be made by a councillor?

- 4.20 A councillor:
 - (a) must prepare and submit written returns of interests in accordance with clause 4.21, and
 - (b) must disclose pecuniary interests in accordance with clause 4.28 and comply with clause 4.29 where it is applicable.

Disclosure of interests in written returns

- 4.21 A councillor or designated person must make and lodge with the general manager a return in the form set out in schedule 2 to this code, disclosing the councillor's or designated person's interests as specified in schedule 1 to this code within 3 months after:
 - (a) becoming a councillor or designated person, and
 - (b) 30 June of each year, and
 - (c) the councillor or designated person becoming aware of an interest they are required to disclose under schedule 1 that has not been previously disclosed in a return lodged under paragraphs (a) or (b).
- 4.22 A person need not make and lodge a return under clause 4.21, paragraphs (a) and (b) if:
 - (a) they made and lodged a return under that clause in the preceding 3 months, or
 - (b) they have ceased to be a councillor or designated person in the preceding 3 months.
- 4.23 A person must not make and lodge a return that the person knows or ought reasonably to know is false or misleading in a material particular.
- 4.24 The general manager must keep a register of returns required to be made and lodged with the general manager.
- 4.25 Returns required to be lodged with the general manager under clause4.21(a) and (b) must be tabled at the first meeting of the council after the last day the return is required to be lodged.
- 4.26 Returns required to be lodged with the general manager under clause4.21(c) must be tabled at the next council meeting after the return is lodged.
- 4.27 Information contained in returns made and lodged under clause 4.21 is to be made publicly available in accordance with the requirements of the *Government Information (Public Access) Act 2009*, the *Government Information (Public Access) Regulation 2009* and any guidelines issued by the Information Commissioner.

Disclosure of pecuniary interests at meetings

- 4.28 A councillor or a council committee member who has a pecuniary interest in any matter with which the council is concerned, and who is present at a meeting of the council or committee at which the matter is being considered, must disclose the nature of the interest to the meeting as soon as practicable.
- 4.29 The councillor or council committee member must not be present at, or in sight of, the meeting of the council or committee:
 - (a) at any time during which the matter is being considered or discussed by the council or committee, or
 - (b) at any time during which the council or committee is voting on any question in relation to the matter.
- 4.30 In the case of a meeting of a board of a joint organisation, a voting representative is taken to be present at the meeting for the purposes of

clauses 4.28 and 4.29 where they participate in the meeting by telephone or other electronic means.

- 4.31 A disclosure made at a meeting of a council or council committee must be recorded in the minutes of the meeting.
- 4.32 A general notice may be given to the general manager in writing by a councillor or a council committee member to the effect that the councillor or council committee member, or the councillor's or council committee member's spouse, de facto partner or relative, is:
 - (a) a member of, or in the employment of, a specified company or other body, or
 - (b) a partner of, or in the employment of, a specified person.

Such a notice is, unless and until the notice is withdrawn or until the end of the term of the council in which it is given (whichever is the sooner), sufficient disclosure of the councillor's or council committee member's interest in a matter relating to the specified company, body or person that may be the subject of consideration by the council or council committee after the date of the notice.

- 4.33 A councillor or a council committee member is not prevented from being present at and taking part in a meeting at which a matter is being considered, or from voting on the matter, merely because the councillor or council committee member has an interest in the matter of a kind referred to in clause 4.6.
- 4.34 A person does not breach clauses 4.28 or 4.29 if the person did not know, and could not reasonably be expected to have known, that the matter under consideration at the meeting was a matter in which they had a pecuniary interest.
- 4.35 Despite clause 4.29, a councillor who has a pecuniary interest in a matter may participate in a decision to delegate consideration of the matter in question to another body or person.
- 4.36 Clause 4.29 does not apply to a councillor who has a pecuniary interest in a matter that is being considered at a meeting if:

(a) the matter is a proposal relating to:

- (i) the making of a principal environmental planning instrument applying to the whole or a significant portion of the council's area, or
- the amendment, alteration or repeal of an environmental planning instrument where the amendment, alteration or repeal applies to the whole or a significant portion of the council's area, and
- (b) the pecuniary interest arises only because of an interest of the councillor in the councillor's principal place of residence or an interest of another person (whose interests are relevant under clause 4.3) in that person's principal place of residence, and

- (c) the councillor made a special disclosure under clause 4.37 in relation to the interest before the commencement of the meeting.
- 4.37 A special disclosure of a pecuniary interest made for the purposes of clause 4.36(c) must:
 - (a) be in the form set out in schedule 3 of this code and contain the information required by that form, and
 - (b) be laid on the table at a meeting of the council as soon as practicable after the disclosure is made, and the information contained in the special disclosure is to be recorded in the minutes of the meeting.
- 4.38 The Minister for Local Government may, conditionally or unconditionally, allow a councillor or a council committee member who has a pecuniary interest in a matter with which the council is concerned to be present at a meeting of the council or committee, to take part in the consideration or discussion of the matter and to vote on the matter if the Minister is of the opinion:
 - (a) that the number of councillors prevented from voting would be so great a proportion of the whole as to impede the transaction of business, or
 - (b) that it is in the interests of the electors for the area to do so.
- 4.39 A councillor or a council committee member with a pecuniary interest in a matter who is permitted to be present at a meeting of the council or committee, to take part in the consideration or discussion of the matter and to vote on the matter under clause 4.38, must still disclose the interest they have in the matter in accordance with clause 4.28.

PART 5 Non-Pecuniary Conflicts of Interests

What is a non-pecuniary conflict of interest?

- 5.1 Non-pecuniary interests are private or personal interests a council official has that do not amount to a pecuniary interest as defined in clause 4.1 of this code. These commonly arise out of family or personal relationships, or out of involvement in sporting, social, religious or other cultural groups and associations, and may include an interest of a financial nature.
- 5.2 A non-pecuniary conflict of interest exists where a reasonable and informed person would perceive that you could be influenced by a private interest when carrying out your official functions in relation to a matter.
- 5.3 The personal or political views of a council official do not constitute a private interest for the purposes of clause 5.2.
- 5.4 Non-pecuniary conflicts of interest must be identified and appropriately managed to uphold community confidence in the probity of council decision-making. The onus is on you to identify any non-pecuniary conflict of interest you may have in matters that you deal with, to disclose the interest fully and in writing, and to take appropriate action to manage the conflict in accordance with this code.
- 5.5 When considering whether or not you have a non-pecuniary conflict of interest in a matter you are dealing with, it is always important to think about how others would view your situation.

Managing non-pecuniary conflicts of interest

- 5.6 Where you have a non-pecuniary conflict of interest in a matter for the purposes of clause 5.2, you must disclose the relevant private interest you have in relation to the matter fully and in writing as soon as practicable after becoming aware of the non-pecuniary conflict of interest and on each occasion on which the non-pecuniary conflict of interest arises in relation to the matter. In the case of members of council staff other than the general manager, such a disclosure is to be made to the staff member's manager. In the case of the general manager, such a disclosure is to be made to the matter is to be made to the matter is to be made to the matter.
- 5.7 If a disclosure is made at a council or committee meeting, both the disclosure and the nature of the interest must be recorded in the minutes on each occasion on which the non-pecuniary conflict of interest arises. This disclosure constitutes disclosure in writing for the purposes of clause 5.6.
- 5.8 How you manage a non-pecuniary conflict of interest will depend on whether or not it is significant.
- 5.9 As a general rule, a non-pecuniary conflict of interest will be significant where it does not involve a pecuniary interest for the purposes of clause 4.1, but it involves:
 - a) a relationship between a council official and another person who is affected by a decision or a matter under consideration that is particularly close, such as a current or former spouse or de facto partner, a relative for the purposes of clause 4.4 or another person from the council official's extended family that the council official

has a close personal relationship with, or another person living in the same household

- b) other relationships with persons who are affected by a decision or a matter under consideration that are particularly close, such as friendships and business relationships. Closeness is defined by the nature of the friendship or business relationship, the frequency of contact and the duration of the friendship or relationship.
- c) an affiliation between the council official and an organisation (such as a sporting body, club, religious, cultural or charitable organisation, corporation or association) that is affected by a decision or a matter under consideration that is particularly strong. The strength of a council official's affiliation with an organisation is to be determined by the extent to which they actively participate in the management, administration or other activities of the organisation.
- d) membership, as the council's representative, of the board or management committee of an organisation that is affected by a decision or a matter under consideration, in circumstances where the interests of the council and the organisation are potentially in conflict in relation to the particular matter
- e) a financial interest (other than an interest of a type referred to in clause 4.6) that is not a pecuniary interest for the purposes of clause 4.1
- f) the conferral or loss of a personal benefit other than one conferred or lost as a member of the community or a broader class of people affected by a decision.
- 5.10 Significant non-pecuniary conflicts of interest must be managed in one of two ways:
 - a) by not participating in consideration of, or decision making in relation to, the matter in which you have the significant nonpecuniary conflict of interest and the matter being allocated to another person for consideration or determination, or
 - b) if the significant non-pecuniary conflict of interest arises in relation to a matter under consideration at a council or committee meeting, by managing the conflict of interest as if you had a pecuniary interest in the matter by complying with clauses 4.28 and 4.29.
- 5.11 If you determine that you have a non-pecuniary conflict of interest in a matter that is not significant and does not require further action, when disclosing the interest you must also explain in writing why you consider that the non-pecuniary conflict of interest is not significant and does not require further action in the circumstances.
- 5.12 If you are a member of staff of council other than the general manager, the decision on which option should be taken to manage a non-pecuniary conflict of interest must be made in consultation with and at the direction of your manager. In the case of the general manager, the decision on which

option should be taken to manage a non-pecuniary conflict of interest must be made in consultation with and at the direction of the mayor.

- 5.13 Despite clause 5.10(b), a councillor who has a significant non-pecuniary conflict of interest in a matter, may participate in a decision to delegate consideration of the matter in question to another body or person.
- 5.14 Council committee members are not required to declare and manage a non-pecuniary conflict of interest in accordance with the requirements of this Part where it arises from an interest they have as a person chosen to represent the community, or as a member of a non-profit organisation or other community or special interest group, if they have been appointed to represent the organisation or group on the council committee.

Political donations

- 5.15 Councillors should be aware that matters before council or committee meetings involving their political donors may also give rise to a non-pecuniary conflict of interest.
- 5.16 Where you are a councillor and have received or knowingly benefitted from a reportable political donation:
 - a) made by a major political donor in the previous four years, and
 - a. the major political donor has a matter before council,

you must declare a non-pecuniary conflict of interest in the matter, disclose the nature of the interest, and manage the conflict of interest as if you had a pecuniary interest in the matter by complying with clauses 4.28 and 4.29. A disclosure made under this clause must be recorded in the minutes of the meeting.

- 5.17 For the purposes of this Part:
 - a) a "reportable political donation" has the same meaning as it has in section 6 of the *Electoral Funding Act 2018*
 - b) "major political donor" has the same meaning as it has in the *Electoral Funding Act 2018.*
- 5.18 Councillors should note that political donations that are not a "reportable political donation", or political donations to a registered political party or group by which a councillor is endorsed, may still give rise to a non-pecuniary conflict of interest. Councillors should determine whether or not such conflicts are significant for the purposes of clause 5.9 and take the appropriate action to manage them.
- 5.19 Despite clause 5.16, a councillor who has received or knowingly benefitted from a reportable political donation of the kind referred to in that clause, may participate in a decision to delegate consideration of the matter in question to another body or person.

Loss of quorum as a result of compliance with this Part

- 5.20 A councillor who would otherwise be precluded from participating in the consideration of a matter under this Part because they have a non-pecuniary conflict of interest in the matter is permitted to participate in consideration of the matter if:
 - a) the matter is a proposal relating to:

- the making of a principal environmental planning instrument applying to the whole or a significant portion of the council's area, or
- ii) the amendment, alteration or repeal of an environmental planning instrument where the amendment, alteration or repeal applies to the whole or a significant portion of the council's area, and
- b) the non-pecuniary conflict of interest arises only because of an interest that a person has in that person's principal place of residence, and
- c) the councillor discloses the interest they have in the matter that would otherwise have precluded their participation in consideration of the matter under this Part in accordance with clause 5.6.
- 5.21 The Minister for Local Government may, conditionally or unconditionally, allow a councillor or a council committee member who is precluded under this Part from participating in the consideration of a matter to be present at a meeting of the council or committee, to take part in the consideration or discussion of the matter and to vote on the matter if the Minister is of the opinion:
 - a) that the number of councillors prevented from voting would be so great a proportion of the whole as to impede the transaction of business, or
 - b) that it is in the interests of the electors for the area to do so.
- 5.22 Where the Minister exempts a councillor or committee member from complying with a requirement under this Part under clause 5.21, the councillor or committee member must still disclose any interests they have in the matter the exemption applies to, in accordance with clause 5.6.

Other business or employment

- 5.23 The general manager must not engage, for remuneration, in private employment, contract work or other business outside the service of the council without the approval of the council.
- 5.24 A member of staff must not engage, for remuneration, in private employment, contract work or other business outside the service of the council that relates to the business of the council or that might conflict with the staff member's council duties unless they have notified the general manager in writing of the employment, work or business and the general manager has given their written approval for the staff member to engage in the employment, work or business.
- 5.25 The general manager may at any time prohibit a member of staff from engaging, for remuneration, in private employment, contract work or other

business outside the service of the council that relates to the business of the council, or that might conflict with the staff member's council duties.

- 5.26 A member of staff must not engage, for remuneration, in private employment, contract work or other business outside the service of the council if prohibited from doing so.
- 5.27 Members of staff must ensure that any outside employment, work or business they engage in will not:
 - a) conflict with their official duties
 - b) involve using confidential information or council resources obtained through their work with the council including where private use is permitted
 - c) require them to work while on council duty
 - d) discredit or disadvantage the council
 - e) pose, due to fatigue, a risk to their health or safety, or to the health and safety of their co-workers.

Personal dealings with council

- 5.28 You may have reason to deal with your council in your personal capacity (for example, as a ratepayer, recipient of a council service or applicant for a development consent granted by council). You must not expect or request preferential treatment in relation to any matter in which you have a private interest because of your position. You must avoid any action that could lead members of the public to believe that you are seeking preferential treatment.
- 5.29 You must undertake any personal dealings you have with the council in a manner that is consistent with the way other members of the community deal with the council. You must also ensure that you disclose and appropriately manage any conflict of interest you may have in any matter in accordance with the requirements of this code.

PART 6 Personal Benefit

- 6.1 For the purposes of this Part, a gift or a benefit is something offered to or received by a council official or someone personally associated with them for their personal use and enjoyment.
- 6.2 A reference to a gift or benefit in this Part does not include:
 - a) items with a value of \$10 or less
 - b) a political donation for the purposes of the *Electoral Funding Act* 2018
 - c) a gift provided to the council as part of a cultural exchange or sister-city relationship that is not converted for the personal use or enjoyment of any individual council official or someone personally associated with them
 - d) a benefit or facility provided by the council to an employee or councillor
 - e) attendance by a council official at a work-related event or function for the purposes of performing their official duties, or
 - f) free or subsidised meals, beverages or refreshments provided to council officials in conjunction with the performance of their official duties such as, but not limited to:
 - i) the discussion of official business
 - ii) work-related events such as council-sponsored or community events, training, education sessions or workshops
 - iii) conferences
 - iv) council functions or events
 - v) social functions organised by groups, such as council committees and community organisations.

Gifts and benefits

- 6.3 You must avoid situations that would give rise to the appearance that a person or body is attempting to secure favourable treatment from you or from the council, through the provision of gifts, benefits or hospitality of any kind to you or someone personally associated with you.
- 6.4 A gift or benefit is deemed to have been accepted by you for the purposes of this Part, where it is received by you or someone personally associated with you.

How are offers of gifts and benefits to be dealt with?

- 6.5 You must not:
 - a) seek or accept a bribe or other improper inducement
 - b) seek gifts or benefits of any kind
 - accept any gift or benefit that may create a sense of obligation on your part, or may be perceived to be intended or likely to influence you in carrying out your public duty
 - d) subject to clause 6.7, accept any gift or benefit of more than token value as defined by clause 6.9

- e) accept an offer of cash or a cash-like gift as defined by clause 6.13, regardless of the amount
- f) participate in competitions for prizes where eligibility is based on the council being in or entering into a customer–supplier relationship with the competition organiser
- g) personally benefit from reward points programs when purchasing on behalf of the council.
- 6.6 Where you receive a gift or benefit of any value other than one referred to in clause 6.2, you must disclose this promptly to your manager or the general manager in writing. The recipient, manager, or general manager must ensure that, at a minimum, the following details are recorded in the council's gift register:
 - a) the nature of the gift or benefit
 - b) the estimated monetary value of the gift or benefit
 - c) the name of the person who provided the gift or benefit, and
 - d) the date on which the gift or benefit was received.
- 6.7 Where you receive a gift or benefit of more than token value that cannot reasonably be refused or returned, the gift or benefit must be surrendered to the council, unless the nature of the gift or benefit makes this impractical.

Gifts and benefits of token value

- 6.8 You may accept gifts and benefits of token value. Gifts and benefits of token value are one or more gifts or benefits received from a person or organisation over a 12-month period that, when aggregated, do not exceed a value of \$100. They include, but are not limited to:
 - a) invitations to and attendance at local social, cultural or sporting events with a ticket value that does not exceed \$100
 - b) gifts of alcohol that do not exceed a value of \$100
 - c) ties, scarves, coasters, tie pins, diaries, chocolates or flowers or the like
 - d) prizes or awards that do not exceed \$100 in value.

Gifts and benefits of more than token value

- 6.9 Gifts or benefits that exceed \$100 in value are gifts or benefits of more than token value for the purposes of clause 6.5(d) and, subject to clause 6.7, must not be accepted.
- 6.10 Gifts and benefits of more than token value include, but are not limited to, tickets to major sporting events (such as international matches or matches in national sporting codes) with a ticket value that exceeds \$100, corporate hospitality at a corporate facility at major sporting events, free or discounted products or services for personal use provided on terms that are not available to the general public or a broad class of persons, the use of holiday homes, artworks, free or discounted travel.
- 6.11 Where you have accepted a gift or benefit of token value from a person or organisation, you must not accept a further gift or benefit from the same person or organisation or another person associated with that person or organisation within a single 12-month period where the value of the gift,

added to the value of earlier gifts received from the same person or organisation, or a person associated with that person or organisation, during the same 12-month period would exceed \$100 in value.

6.12 For the purposes of this Part, the value of a gift or benefit is the monetary value of the gift or benefit inclusive of GST.

"Cash-like gifts"

6.13 For the purposes of clause 6.5(e), "cash-like gifts" include, but are not limited to, gift vouchers, credit cards, debit cards with credit on them, prepayments such as phone or internet credit, lottery tickets, memberships or entitlements to discounts that are not available to the general public or a broad class of persons.

Improper and undue influence

- 6.14 You must not use your position to influence other council officials in the performance of their official functions to obtain a private benefit for yourself or for somebody else. A councillor will not be in breach of this clause where they seek to influence other council officials through the proper exercise of their role as prescribed under the LGA.
- 6.15 You must not take advantage (or seek to take advantage) of your status or position with council, or of functions you perform for council, in order to obtain a private benefit for yourself or for any other person or body.

PART 7 Relationships between Council Officials

Obligations of councillors and administrators

- 7.1 Each council is a body politic. The councillors or administrator/s are the governing body of the council. Under section 223 of the LGA, the role of the governing body of the council includes the development and endorsement of the strategic plans, programs, strategies and policies of the council, including those relating to workforce policy, and to keep the performance of the council under review.
- 7.2 Councillors or administrators must not:
 - a) direct council staff other than by giving appropriate direction to the general manager by way of council or committee resolution, or by the mayor or administrator exercising their functions under section 226 of the LGA
 - b) in any public or private forum, direct or influence, or attempt to direct or influence, any other member of the staff of the council or a delegate of the council in the exercise of the functions of the staff member or delegate
 - c) contact a member of the staff of the council on council-related business unless in accordance with the policy and procedures governing the interaction of councillors and council staff that have been authorised by the council and the general manager
 - contact or issue instructions to any of the council's contractors, including the council's legal advisers, unless by the mayor or administrator exercising their functions under section 226 of the LGA.
- 7.3 Despite clause 7.2, councillors may contact the council's external auditor or the chair of the council's audit risk and improvement committee to provide information reasonably necessary for the external auditor or the audit, risk and improvement committee to effectively perform their functions.

Obligations of staff

- 7.4 Under section 335 of the LGA, the role of the general manager includes conducting the day-to-day management of the council in accordance with the strategic plans, programs, strategies and policies of the council, implementing without undue delay, lawful decisions of the council and ensuring that the mayor and other councillors are given timely information and advice and the administrative and professional support necessary to effectively discharge their official functions.
- 7.5 Members of staff of council must:
 - a) give their attention to the business of the council while on duty
 - b) ensure that their work is carried out ethically, efficiently, economically and effectively
 - c) carry out reasonable and lawful directions given by any person having authority to give such directions
 - d) give effect to the lawful decisions, policies and procedures of the council, whether or not the staff member agrees with or approves of them

e) ensure that any participation in political activities outside the service of the council does not interfere with the performance of their official duties.

Inappropriate interactions

- 7.6 You must not engage in any of the following inappropriate interactions:
 - a) councillors and administrators approaching staff and staff organisations to discuss individual or operational staff matters (other than matters relating to broader workforce policy), grievances, workplace investigations and disciplinary matters
 - b) council staff approaching councillors and administrators to discuss individual or operational staff matters (other than matters relating to broader workforce policy), grievances, workplace investigations and disciplinary matters
 - c) subject to clause 8.6, council staff refusing to give information that is available to other councillors to a particular councillor
 - d) councillors and administrators who have lodged an application with the council, discussing the matter with council staff in staff-only areas of the council
 - e) councillors and administrators approaching members of local planning panels or discussing any application that is either before the panel or that will come before the panel at some future time, except during a panel meeting where the application forms part of the agenda and the councillor or administrator has a right to be heard by the panel at the meeting
 - f) councillors and administrators being overbearing or threatening to council staff
 - g) council staff being overbearing or threatening to councillors or administrators
 - h) councillors and administrators making personal attacks on council staff or engaging in conduct towards staff that would be contrary to the general conduct provisions in Part 3 of this code in public forums including social media
 - i) councillors and administrators directing or pressuring council staff in the performance of their work, or recommendations they should make
 - j) council staff providing ad hoc advice to councillors and administrators without recording or documenting the interaction as they would if the advice was provided to a member of the community
 - k) council staff meeting with applicants or objectors alone AND outside office hours to discuss planning applications or proposals
 - councillors attending on-site inspection meetings with lawyers and/or consultants engaged by the council associated with current or proposed legal proceedings unless permitted to do so by the council's general manager or, in the case of the mayor or administrator, unless they are exercising their functions under section 226 of the LGA.

PART 8 Access to Information and Council Resources

Councillor and administrator access to information

- 8.1 The general manager is responsible for ensuring that councillors and administrators can access information necessary for the performance of their official functions. The general manager and public officer are also responsible for ensuring that members of the public can access publicly available council information under the *Government Information (Public Access) Act 2009* (the GIPA Act).
- 8.2 The general manager must provide councillors and administrators with the information necessary to effectively discharge their official functions.
- 8.3 Members of staff of council must provide full and timely information to councillors and administrators sufficient to enable them to exercise their official functions and in accordance with council procedures.
- 8.4 Members of staff of council who provide any information to a particular councillor in the performance of their official functions must also make it available to any other councillor who requests it and in accordance with council procedures.
- 8.5 Councillors and administrators who have a private interest only in council information have the same rights of access as any member of the public.
- 8.6 Despite clause 8.4, councillors and administrators who are precluded from participating in the consideration of a matter under this code because they have a conflict of interest in the matter, are not entitled to request access to council information in relation to the matter unless the information is otherwise available to members of the public, or the council has determined to make the information available under the GIPA Act.

Councillors and administrators to properly examine and consider information

8.7 Councillors and administrators must ensure that they comply with their duty under section 439 of the LGA to act honestly and exercise a reasonable degree of care and diligence by properly examining and considering all the information provided to them relating to matters that they are required to make a decision on.

Refusal of access to information

8.8 Where the general manager or public officer determine to refuse access to information requested by a councillor or administrator, they must act reasonably. In reaching this decision they must take into account whether or not the information requested is necessary for the councillor or administrator to perform their official functions (see clause 8.2) and whether they have disclosed a conflict of interest in the matter the information relates to that would preclude their participation in consideration of the matter (see clause 8.6). The general manager or public officer must state the reasons for the decision if access is refused.

Use of certain council information

- 8.9 In regard to information obtained in your capacity as a council official, you must:
 - a) subject to clause 8.14, only access council information needed for council business

- b) not use that council information for private purposes
- c) not seek or obtain, either directly or indirectly, any financial benefit or other improper advantage for yourself, or any other person or body, from any information to which you have access by virtue of your office or position with council
- d) only release council information in accordance with established council policies and procedures and in compliance with relevant legislation.

Use and security of confidential information

- 8.10 You must maintain the integrity and security of confidential information in your possession, or for which you are responsible.
- 8.11 In addition to your general obligations relating to the use of council information, you must:
 - a) only access confidential information that you have been authorised to access and only do so for the purposes of exercising your official functions
 - b) protect confidential information
 - c) only release confidential information if you have authority to do so
 - d) only use confidential information for the purpose for which it is intended to be used
 - e) not use confidential information gained through your official position for the purpose of securing a private benefit for yourself or for any other person
 - f) not use confidential information with the intention to cause harm or detriment to the council or any other person or body
 - g) not disclose any confidential information discussed during a confidential session of a council or committee meeting or any other confidential forum (such as, but not limited to, workshops or briefing sessions).

Personal information

- 8.12 When dealing with personal information you must comply with:
 - a) the Privacy and Personal Information Protection Act 1998
 - b) the Health Records and Information Privacy Act 2002
 - c) the Information Protection Principles and Health Privacy Principles
 - d) the council's privacy management plan
 - e) the Privacy Code of Practice for Local Government

Use of council resources

8.13 You must use council resources ethically, effectively, efficiently and carefully in exercising your official functions, and must not use them for private purposes, except when supplied as part of a contract of

employment (but not for private business purposes), unless this use is lawfully authorised and proper payment is made where appropriate.

- 8.14 Union delegates and consultative committee members may have reasonable access to council resources and information for the purposes of carrying out their industrial responsibilities, including but not limited to:
 - a) the representation of members with respect to disciplinary matters
 - b) the representation of employees with respect to grievances and disputes
 - c) functions associated with the role of the local consultative committee.
- 8.15 You must be scrupulous in your use of council property, including intellectual property, official services, facilities, technology and electronic devices and must not permit their misuse by any other person or body.
- 8.16 You must avoid any action or situation that could create the appearance that council property, official services or public facilities are being improperly used for your benefit or the benefit of any other person or body.
- 8.17 You must not use council resources (including council staff), property or facilities for the purpose of assisting your election campaign or the election campaigns of others unless the resources, property or facilities are otherwise available for use or hire by the public and any publicly advertised fee is paid for use of the resources, property or facility.
- 8.18 You must not use the council letterhead, council crests, council email or social media or other information that could give the appearance it is official council material:
 - a) for the purpose of assisting your election campaign or the election campaign of others, or
 - b) for other non-official purposes.
- 8.19 You must not convert any property of the council to your own use unless properly authorised.

Internet access

8.20 You must not use council's computer resources or mobile or other devices to search for, access, download or communicate any material of an offensive, obscene, pornographic, threatening, abusive or defamatory nature, or that could otherwise lead to criminal penalty or civil liability and/or damage the council's reputation.

Council record keeping

- 8.21 You must comply with the requirements of the *State Records Act 1998* and the council's records management policy.
- 8.22 All information created, sent and received in your official capacity is a council record and must be managed in accordance with the requirements of the *State Records Act 1998* and the council's approved records management policies and practices.
- 8.23 All information stored in either soft or hard copy on council supplied resources (including technology devices and email accounts) is deemed to

be related to the business of the council and will be treated as council records, regardless of whether the original intention was to create the information for personal purposes.

8.24 You must not destroy, alter, or dispose of council information or records, unless authorised to do so. If you need to alter or dispose of council information or records, you must do so in consultation with the council's records manager and comply with the requirements of the *State Records Act 1998*.

Councillor access to council buildings

- 8.25 Councillors and administrators are entitled to have access to the council chamber, committee room, mayor's office (subject to availability), councillors' rooms, and public areas of council's buildings during normal business hours and for meetings. Councillors and administrators needing access to these facilities at other times must obtain authority from the general manager.
- 8.26 Councillors and administrators must not enter staff-only areas of council buildings without the approval of the general manager (or their delegate) or as provided for in the procedures governing the interaction of councillors and council staff.
- 8.27 Councillors and administrators must ensure that when they are within a staff only area they refrain from conduct that could be perceived to improperly influence council staff decisions.

PART 9 Maintaining the Integrity of this Code

Complaints made for an improper purpose

- 9.1 You must not make or threaten to make a complaint or cause a complaint to be made alleging a breach of this code for an improper purpose.
- 9.2 For the purposes of clause 9.1, a complaint is made for an improper purpose where it is trivial, frivolous, vexatious or not made in good faith, or where it otherwise lacks merit and has been made substantially for one or more of the following purposes:
 - a) to bully, intimidate or harass another council official
 - b) to damage another council official's reputation
 - c) to obtain a political advantage
 - d) to influence a council official in the exercise of their official functions or to prevent or disrupt the exercise of those functions
 - e) to influence the council in the exercise of its functions or to prevent or disrupt the exercise of those functions
 - f) to avoid disciplinary action under the Procedures
 - g) to take reprisal action against a person for making a complaint alleging a breach of this code
 - h) to take reprisal action against a person for exercising a function prescribed under the Procedures
 - i) to prevent or disrupt the effective administration of this code under the Procedures.

Detrimental action

- 9.3 You must not take detrimental action or cause detrimental action to be taken against a person substantially in reprisal for a complaint they have made alleging a breach of this code.
- 9.4 You must not take detrimental action or cause detrimental action to be taken against a person substantially in reprisal for any function they have exercised under the Procedures.
- 9.5 For the purposes of clauses 9.3 and 9.4, a detrimental action is an action causing, comprising or involving any of the following:
 - a) injury, damage or loss
 - b) intimidation or harassment
 - c) discrimination, disadvantage or adverse treatment in relation to employment
 - d) dismissal from, or prejudice in, employment
 - e) disciplinary proceedings.

Compliance with requirements under the Procedures

- 9.6 You must not engage in conduct that is calculated to impede or disrupt the consideration of a matter under the Procedures.
- 9.7 You must comply with a reasonable and lawful request made by a person exercising a function under the Procedures. A failure to make a written or oral submission invited under the Procedures will not constitute a breach of this clause.

9.8 You must comply with a practice ruling made by the Office under the Procedures.

Disclosure of information about the consideration of a matter under the Procedures

- 9.9 All allegations of breaches of this code must be dealt with under and in accordance with the Procedures.
- 9.10 You must not allege breaches of this code other than by way of a complaint made or initiated under the Procedures.
- 9.11 You must not make allegations about, or disclose information about, suspected breaches of this code at council, committee or other meetings, whether open to the public or not, or in any other forum, whether public or not.
- 9.12 You must not disclose information about a complaint you have made alleging a breach of this code or any other matter being considered under the Procedures except for the purposes of seeking legal advice, unless the disclosure is otherwise permitted under the Procedures.
- 9.13 Nothing under this Part prevents a person from making a public interest disclosure to an appropriate public authority or investigative authority under the *Public Interest Disclosures Act 1994*.

Complaints alleging a breach of this Part

- 9.14 Complaints alleging a breach of this Part by a councillor, the general manager or an administrator are to be managed by the Office. This clause does not prevent the Office from referring an alleged breach of this Part back to the council for consideration in accordance with the Procedures.
- 9.15 Complaints alleging a breach of this Part by other council officials are to be managed by the general manager in accordance with the Procedures.

SCHEDULE 1: Disclosures of Interests and Other Matters in Written Returns Submitted under Clause 4.21

Part 1: Preliminary

Definitions

1. For the purposes of the schedules to this code, the following definitions apply:

address means:

- a) in relation to a person other than a corporation, the last residential or business address of the person known to the councillor or designated person disclosing the address, or
- b) in relation to a corporation, the address of the registered office of the corporation in New South Wales or, if there is no such office, the address of the principal office of the corporation in the place where it is registered, or
- c) in relation to any real property, the street address of the property.

de facto partner has the same meaning as defined in section 21C of the *Interpretation Act 1987*.

disposition of property means a conveyance, transfer, assignment, settlement, delivery, payment or other alienation of property, including the following:

- a) the allotment of shares in a company
- b) the creation of a trust in respect of property
- c) the grant or creation of a lease, mortgage, charge, easement, licence, power, partnership or interest in respect of property
- d) the release, discharge, surrender, forfeiture or abandonment, at law or in equity, of a debt, contract or chose in action, or of an interest in respect of property
- e) the exercise by a person of a general power of appointment over property in favour of another person
- f) a transaction entered into by a person who intends by the transaction to diminish, directly or indirectly, the value of the person's own property and to increase the value of the property of another person.

gift means a disposition of property made otherwise than by will (whether or not by instrument in writing) without consideration, or with inadequate consideration, in money or money's worth passing from the person to whom the disposition was made to the person who made the disposition, but does not include a financial or other contribution to travel.

interest means:

- a) in relation to property, an estate, interest, right or power, at law or in equity, in or over the property, or
- b) in relation to a corporation, a relevant interest (within the meaning of section 9 of the *Corporations Act 2001* of the Commonwealth) in securities issued or made available by the corporation.

listed company means a company that is listed within the meaning of section 9 of the *Corporations Act 2001* of the Commonwealth.
occupation includes trade, profession and vocation.

professional or business association means an incorporated or unincorporated body or organisation having as one of its objects or activities the promotion of the economic interests of its members in any occupation.

property includes money.

return date means:

- a) in the case of a return made under clause 4.21(a), the date on which a person became a councillor or designated person
- b) in the case of a return made under clause 4.21(b), 30 June of the year in which the return is made
- c) in the case of a return made under clause 4.21(c), the date on which the councillor or designated person became aware of the interest to be disclosed.

relative includes any of the following:

- a) a person's spouse or de facto partner
- b) a person's parent, grandparent, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, nephew, niece, lineal descendant or adopted child
- c) a person's spouse's or de facto partner's parent, grandparent, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, nephew, niece, lineal descendant or adopted child
- d) the spouse or de factor partner of a person referred to in paragraphs (b) and (c).

travel includes accommodation incidental to a journey.

Matters relating to the interests that must be included in returns

- 2. Interests etc. outside New South Wales: A reference in this schedule or in schedule 2 to a disclosure concerning a corporation or other thing includes any reference to a disclosure concerning a corporation registered, or other thing arising or received, outside New South Wales.
- 3. *References to interests in real property:* A reference in this schedule or in schedule 2 to real property in which a councillor or designated person has an interest includes a reference to any real property situated in Australia in which the councillor or designated person has an interest.
- 4. *Gifts, loans etc. from related corporations:* For the purposes of this schedule and schedule 2, gifts or contributions to travel given, loans made, or goods or services supplied, to a councillor or designated person by two or more corporations that are related to each other for the purposes of section 50 of the *Corporations Act 2001* of the Commonwealth are all given, made or supplied by a single corporation.

Part 2: Pecuniary interests to be disclosed in returns

Real property

- 5. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose:
 - a) the street address of each parcel of real property in which they had an interest on the return date, and
 - b) the street address of each parcel of real property in which they had an interest in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, and
 - c) the nature of the interest.
- 6. An interest in a parcel of real property need not be disclosed in a return if the person making the return had the interest only:
 - a) as executor of the will, or administrator of the estate, of a deceased person and not as a beneficiary under the will or intestacy, or
 - b) as a trustee, if the interest was acquired in the ordinary course of an occupation not related to their duties as the holder of a position required to make a return.
- 7. An interest in a parcel of real property need not be disclosed in a return if the person ceased to hold the interest prior to becoming a councillor or designated person.
- 8. For the purposes of clause 5 of this schedule, "interest" includes an option to purchase.

<u>Gifts</u>

- 9. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose:
 - a) a description of each gift received in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, and
 - b) the name and address of the donor of each of the gifts.
- 10. A gift need not be included in a return if:
 - a) it did not exceed \$500, unless it was among gifts totalling more than \$500 made by the same person during a period of 12 months or less, or
 - b) it was a political donation disclosed, or required to be disclosed, under Part 3 of the *Electoral Funding Act 2018*, or
 - c) the donor was a relative of the donee, or
 - d) subject to paragraph (a), it was received prior to the person becoming a councillor or designated person.
- 11. For the purposes of clause 10 of this schedule, the amount of a gift other than money is an amount equal to the value of the property given.

Contributions to travel

12. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose:

- a) the name and address of each person who made any financial or other contribution to the expenses of any travel undertaken by the person in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, and
- b) the dates on which the travel was undertaken, and
- c) the names of the states and territories, and of the overseas countries, in which the travel was undertaken.

- 13. A financial or other contribution to any travel need not be disclosed under this clause if it:
 - a) was made from public funds (including a contribution arising from travel on free passes issued under an Act or from travel in government or council vehicles), or
 - b) was made by a relative of the traveller, or
 - c) was made in the ordinary course of an occupation of the traveller that is not related to their functions as the holder of a position requiring the making of a return, or
 - d) did not exceed \$250, unless it was among gifts totalling more than \$250 made by the same person during a 12-month period or less, or
 - e) was a political donation disclosed, or required to be disclosed, under Part 3 of the *Electoral Funding Act 2018*, or
 - f) was made by a political party of which the traveller was a member and the travel was undertaken for the purpose of political activity of the party in New South Wales, or to enable the traveller to represent the party within Australia, or
 - g) subject to paragraph (d) it was received prior to the person becoming a councillor or designated person.
- 14. For the purposes of clause 13 of this schedule, the amount of a contribution (other than a financial contribution) is an amount equal to the value of the contribution.

Interests and positions in corporations

15. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose:

- a) the name and address of each corporation in which they had an interest or held a position (whether remunerated or not) on the return date, and
- b) the name and address of each corporation in which they had an interest or held a position in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, and
- c) the nature of the interest, or the position held, in each of the corporations, and
- d) a description of the principal objects (if any) of each of the corporations, except in the case of a listed company.
- 16. An interest in, or a position held in, a corporation need not be disclosed if the corporation is:
 - a) formed for the purpose of providing recreation or amusement, or for promoting commerce, industry, art, science, religion or charity, or for any other community purpose, and
 - b) required to apply its profits or other income in promoting its objects, and
 - c) prohibited from paying any dividend to its members.
- 17. An interest in a corporation need not be disclosed if the interest is a beneficial interest in shares in a company that does not exceed 10 per cent of the voting rights in the company.
- 18. An interest or a position in a corporation need not be disclosed if the person ceased to hold the interest or position prior to becoming a councillor or designated person.

Interests as a property developer or a close associate of a property developer

- 19. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose whether they were a property developer, or a close associate of a corporation that, or an individual who, is a property developer, on the return date.
- 20. For the purposes of clause 19 of this schedule:

close associate, in relation to a corporation or an individual, has the same meaning as it has in section 53 of the *Electoral Funding Act 2018*.

property developer has the same meaning as it has in Division 7 of Part 3 of the *Electoral Funding Act 2018*.

Positions in trade unions and professional or business associations

21. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of the code must disclose:

- a) the name of each trade union, and of each professional or business association, in which they held any position (whether remunerated or not) on the return date, and
- b) the name of each trade union, and of each professional or business association, in which they have held any position (whether remunerated or not) in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, and
- c) a description of the position held in each of the unions and associations.
- 22. A position held in a trade union or a professional or business association need not be disclosed if the person ceased to hold the position prior to becoming a councillor or designated person.

Dispositions of real property

- 23. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose particulars of each disposition of real property by the person (including the street address of the affected property) in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, under which they wholly or partly retained the use and benefit of the property or the right to re-acquire the property.
- 24. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose particulars of each disposition of real property to another person (including the street address of the affected property) in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, that is made under arrangements with, but is not made by, the person making the return, being a disposition under which the person making the return obtained wholly or partly the use of the property.
- 25. A disposition of real property need not be disclosed if it was made prior to a person becoming a councillor or designated person.

Sources of income

- 26. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose:
 - a) each source of income that the person reasonably expects to receive in the period commencing on the first day after the return date and ending on the following 30 June, and
 - b) each source of income received by the person in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year.
- 27. A reference in clause 26 of this schedule to each source of income received, or reasonably expected to be received, by a person is a reference to:

- a) in relation to income from an occupation of the person:
 - (i) a description of the occupation, and
 - (ii) if the person is employed or the holder of an office, the name and address of their employer, or a description of the office, and
 - (iii) if the person has entered into a partnership with other persons, the name (if any) under which the partnership is conducted, or
- b) in relation to income from a trust, the name and address of the settlor and the trustee, or
- c) in relation to any other income, a description sufficient to identify the person from whom, or the circumstances in which, the income was, or is reasonably expected to be, received.
- 28. The source of any income need not be disclosed by a person in a return if the amount of the income received, or reasonably expected to be received, by the person from that source did not exceed \$500, or is not reasonably expected to exceed \$500, as the case may be.
- 29. The source of any income received by the person that they ceased to receive prior to becoming a councillor or designated person need not be disclosed.
- 30. A fee paid to a councillor or to the mayor or deputy mayor under sections 248 or 249 of the LGA need not be disclosed.

<u>Debts</u>

- 31. A person making a return under clause 4.21 of this code must disclose the name and address of each person to whom the person was liable to pay any debt:
 - a) on the return date, and
 - b) at any time in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year.
- 32. A liability to pay a debt must be disclosed by a person in a return made under clause 4.21 whether or not the amount, or any part of the amount, to be paid was due and payable on the return date or at any time in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, as the case may be.
- 33. A liability to pay a debt need not be disclosed by a person in a return if:
 - a) the amount to be paid did not exceed \$500 on the return date or in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, as the case may be, unless:
 - the debt was one of two or more debts that the person was liable to pay to one person on the return date, or at any time in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, as the case may be, and
 - (ii) the amounts to be paid exceeded, in the aggregate, \$500, or
 - b) the person was liable to pay the debt to a relative, or
 - c) in the case of a debt arising from a loan of money the person was liable to pay the debt to an authorised deposit-taking institution or other person whose ordinary business includes the lending of money, and the loan was made in the ordinary course of business of the lender, or
 - d) in the case of a debt arising from the supply of goods or services:

- the goods or services were supplied in the period of 12 months immediately preceding the return date, or were supplied in the period since 30 June of the previous financial year, as the case may be, or
- (ii) the goods or services were supplied in the ordinary course of any occupation of the person that is not related to their duties as the holder of a position required to make a return, or
- e) subject to paragraph (a), the debt was discharged prior to the person becoming a councillor or designated person.

Discretionary disclosures

34. A person may voluntarily disclose in a return any interest, benefit, advantage or liability, whether pecuniary or not, that is not required to be disclosed under another provision of this Schedule.

SCHEDULE 2: Form of Written Return of Interests Submitted under Clause 4.21

'Disclosures by councillors and designated persons' return

- 1. The pecuniary interests and other matters to be disclosed in this return are prescribed by Schedule 1 of the *Model Code of Conduct for Local Councils in NSW* (the Model Code of Conduct).
- 2. If this is the first return you have been required to lodge with the general manager after becoming a councillor or designated person, do not complete Parts C, D and I of the return. All other parts of the return should be completed with appropriate information based on your circumstances at the return date, that is, the date on which you became a councillor or designated person.
- 3. If you have previously lodged a return with the general manager and you are completing this return for the purposes of disclosing a new interest that was not disclosed in the last return you lodged with the general manager, you must complete all parts of the return with appropriate information for the period from 30 June of the previous financial year or the date on which you became a councillor or designated person, (whichever is the later date), to the return date which is the date you became aware of the new interest to be disclosed in your updated return.
- 4. If you have previously lodged a return with the general manager and are submitting a new return for the new financial year, you must complete all parts of the return with appropriate information for the 12-month period commencing on 30 June of the previous year to 30 June this year.
- 5. This form must be completed using block letters or typed.
- 6. If there is insufficient space for all the information you are required to disclose, you must attach an appendix which is to be properly identified and signed by you.
- 7. If there are no pecuniary interests or other matters of the kind required to be disclosed under a heading in this form, the word "NIL" is to be placed in an appropriate space under that heading.

Important information

This information is being collected for the purpose of complying with clause 4.21 of the Model Code of Conduct.

You must not lodge a return that you know or ought reasonably to know is false or misleading in a material particular (see clause 4.23 of the Model Code of Conduct). Complaints about breaches of these requirements are to be referred to the Office of Local Government and may result in disciplinary action by the council, the Chief Executive of the Office of Local Government or the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal.

The information collected on this form will be kept by the general manager in a register of returns. The general manager is required to table all returns at a council meeting.

Information contained in returns made and lodged under clause 4.21 is to be made publicly available in accordance with the requirements of the *Government*

Information (Public Access) Act 2009, the Government Information (Public Access) Regulation 2009 and any guidelines issued by the Information Commissioner.

You have an obligation to keep the information contained in this return up to date. If you become aware of a new interest that must be disclosed in this return, or an interest that you have previously failed to disclose, you must submit an updated return within three months of becoming aware of the previously undisclosed interest.

Disclosure of pecuniary interests and other matters by [full name of councillor or designated person]

as at [return date]

in respect of the period from [date] to [date]

[councillor's or designated person's signature]

[date]

A. Real Property

Street address of each parcel of real property in which I had an Nature of interest interest at the return date/at any time since 30 June

B. Sources of income

1 Sources of income I reasonably expect to receive from an occupation in the period commencing on the first day after the return date and ending on the following 30 June

Sources of income I received from an occupation at any time since 30 June

Description of occupation	Name and address of employer	Name under
	or description of office held (if	which
	applicable)	partnership
		conducted (if
		applicable)

2 Sources of income I reasonably expect to receive from a trust in the period commencing on the first day after the return date and ending on the following 30 June

Sources of income I received from a trust since 30 June

Name and address of settlor Name and address of trustee

3 Sources of other income I reasonably expect to receive in the period commencing on the first day after the return date and ending on the following 30 June

Sources of other income I received at any time since 30 June [Include description sufficient to identify the person from whom, or the circumstances in which, that income was received

C. Gifts

Description of each gift I received at any time Name and address of donor since 30 June

D. Contributions to travel

Name and address of each	Dates on which travel was	Name of States,
person who made any financial	undertaken	Territories of the

or other contribution to any	Commonwealth
travel undertaken by me at any	and overseas
time since 30 June	countries in which travel was undertaken

E. Interests and positions in cor	oorations		
Name and address of each corporation in which I had an interest or held a position at the return date/at any time since 30 June		Description of position (if any)	Description of principal objects (if any) of corporation (except in case of listed company)

F. Were you a property developer or a close associate of a property developer on the return date? (Y/N)

G. Positions in trade unions and professional or business associations Name of each trade union and each professional Description of position or business association in which I held any position (whether remunerated or not) at the return date/at any time since 30 June

H. Debts

Name and address of each person to whom I was liable to pay any debt at the return date/at any time since 30 June

I. Dispositions of property

1 Particulars of each disposition of real property by me (including the street address of the affected property) at any time since 30 June as a result of which I retained, either wholly or in part, the use and benefit of the property or the right to re-acquire the property at a later time

2 Particulars of each disposition of property to a person by any other person under arrangements made by me (including the street address of the affected property), being dispositions made at any time since 30 June, as a result of which I obtained, either wholly or in part, the use and benefit of the property

J. Discretionary disclosures

SCHEDULE 3: Form of Special Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest Submitted under Clause 4.37

- 1. This form must be completed using block letters or typed.
- 2. If there is insufficient space for all the information you are required to disclose, you must attach an appendix which is to be properly identified and signed by you.

Important information

This information is being collected for the purpose of making a special disclosure of pecuniary interests under clause 4.36(c) of the *Model Code of Conduct for Local Councils in NSW* (the Model Code of Conduct).

The special disclosure must relate only to a pecuniary interest that a councillor has in the councillor's principal place of residence, or an interest another person (whose interests are relevant under clause 4.3 of the Model Code of Conduct) has in that person's principal place of residence.

Clause 4.3 of the Model Code of Conduct states that you will have a pecuniary interest in a matter because of the pecuniary interest of your spouse or your de facto partner or your relative or because your business partner or employer has a pecuniary interest. You will also have a pecuniary interest in a matter because you, your nominee, your business partner or your employer is a member of a company or other body that has a pecuniary interest in the matter.

"Relative" is defined by clause 4.4 of the Model Code of Conduct as meaning your, your spouse's or your de facto partner's parent, grandparent, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, nephew, niece, lineal descendant or adopted child and the spouse or de facto partner of any of those persons.

You must not make a special disclosure that you know or ought reasonably to know is false or misleading in a material particular. Complaints about breaches of these requirements are to be referred to the Office of Local Government and may result in disciplinary action by the Chief Executive of the Office of Local Government or the NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal.

This form must be completed by you before the commencement of the council or council committee meeting at which the special disclosure is being made. The completed form must be tabled at the meeting. Everyone is entitled to inspect it. The special disclosure must be recorded in the minutes of the meeting.

Special disclosure of pecuniary interests by [full name of councillor]

in the matter of [insert name of environmental planning instrument]

which is to be considered at a meeting of the [name of council or council committee (as the case requires)]

to be held on the day of 20 .

Recupiery interest	
Pecuniary interest	
Address of the affected principal place of residence of the councillor or an	
associated person, company or body	
(the identified land)	
Relationship of identified land to the councillor [<i>Tick or cross one box</i> .]	 The councillor has an interest in the land (e.g. is the owner or has another interest arising out of a mortgage, lease, trust, option or contract, or otherwise). An associated person of the councillor has an interest in the land. An associated company or body of the councillor has an interest in the land.
Matter giving rise to pecuniary interest ¹	
Nature of the land that is subject to a	□ The identified land.
change in zone/planning control by the proposed LEP (the subject land) ²	Land that adjoins or is adjacent to or is in proximity to the identified land.
[Tick or cross one box]	in proximity to the identified land.
Current zone/planning control	
[Insert name of current planning	
instrument and identify relevant	
zone/planning control applying to the subject land	
Proposed change of zone/planning	
control	
[Insert name of proposed LEP and	
identify proposed change of	
zone/planning control applying to the	
subject land]	
Effect of proposed change of zone/planning control on councillor or	
associated person	
Insert one of the following:	
"Appreciable financial gain" or	
"Appreciable financial loss"]	

¹ Clause 4.1 of the Model Code of Conduct provides that a pecuniary interest is an interest that a person has in a matter because of a reasonable likelihood or expectation of appreciable financial gain or loss to the person. A person does not have a pecuniary interest in a matter if the interest is so remote or insignificant that it could not reasonably be regarded as likely to influence any decision the person might make in relation to the matter, or if the interest is of a kind specified in clause 4.6 of the Model Code of Conduct.

² A pecuniary interest may arise by way of a change of permissible use of land adjoining, adjacent to or in proximity to land in which a councillor or a person, company or body referred to in clause 4.3 of the Model Code of Conduct has a proprietary interest.

[If more than one pecuniary interest is to be declared, reprint the above box and fill in for each additional interest.]

Councillor's signature

Date

[This form is to be retained by the council's general manager and included in full in the minutes of the meeting]

P45/45



Gwydir Shire Council Procedures for the Administration of the Code of Conduct (Draft)

Table of Contents

Part 1 -	Introduction	3
Part 2	Definitions	4
Part 3	Administrative Framework	6
Part 4	How may Code of Conduct Complaints be made?	9
Part 5	How are Code of Conduct Complaints to be Managed?	11
Part 6	Preliminary Assessment of Code of Conduct Complaints about Councillors or the General Manager by Conduct Reviewers	18
Part 7	Investigations of Code of Conduct Complaints about Councillors the General Manager	or 23
Part 8	Oversight and Rights of Review	31
Part 9	Procedural Irregularities	33
Part 10	Practice Directions	34
Part 11	Reporting Statistics on Code of Conduct Complaints about	
	Councillors and the General Manager	34
Part 12	Confidentiality	35

Part 1 - Introduction

These procedures ("the Model Code Procedures") are prescribed for the administration of the *Model Code of Conduct for Local Councils in NSW* ("the Model Code of Conduct").

The Model Code of Conduct is made under section 440 of the *Local Government Act 1993* ("the LGA") and the *Local Government (General) Regulation 2005* ("the Regulation"). Section 440 of the LGA requires every council (including county councils) and joint organisation to adopt a code of conduct that incorporates the provisions of the Model Code of Conduct.

The Model Code Procedures are made under section 440AA of the LGA and the Regulation. Section 440AA of the LGA requires every council (including county councils) and joint organisation to adopt procedures for the administration of their code of conduct that incorporate the provisions of the Model Code Procedures.

In adopting procedures for the administration of their adopted codes of conduct, councils and joint organisations may supplement the Model Code Procedures. However, provisions that are not consistent with those prescribed under the Model Code Procedures will have no effect.

Note: References in these procedures to councils are also to be taken as references to county councils and joint organisations.

Note: In adopting the Model Code Procedures, joint organisations should adapt them to substitute the terms "board" for "council", "chairperson" for "mayor", "voting representative" for "councillor" and "executive officer" for "general manager".

Note: In adopting the Model Code Procedures, county councils should adapt them to substitute the term "chairperson" for "mayor" and "member" for "councillor".

Note: Parts 6, 7, 8 and 11 of these procedures apply only to the management of code of conduct complaints about councillors (including the mayor) or the general manager.

Part 2 Definitions

In these procedures the following terms have the following meanings:

LGA	the Local Government Act 1993
Administrator	an administrator of a council appointed under the LGA other than an administrator appointed under section 66
Code of conduct	a code of conduct adopted under section 440 of the LGA
Code of conduct complaint	a complaint that is a code of conduct complaint for the purposes of clauses 4.1 and 4.2 of these procedures
Complainant	a person who makes a code of conduct complaint
Complainant Councillor	a councillor who makes a code of conduct complaint
Complaints Coordinator	a person appointed by the general manager under these procedures as a complaints coordinator
Conduct reviewer	a person appointed under these procedures to review allegations of breaches of the code of conduct by councillors or the general manager
Council	includes county councils and joint organisations
Council committee	a committee established by a council comprising of councillors, staff or other persons that the council has delegated functions to
Council committee member	a person other than a councillor or member of staff of a council who is a member of a council committee other than a wholly advisory committee
Councillor	any person elected or appointed to civic office, including the mayor, and includes members and chairpersons of county councils and voting representatives of the boards of joint organisations and chairpersons of joint organisations
Council official	any councillor, member of staff of council, administrator, council committee member, delegate of council and, for the purposes of

	clause 4.16 of the Model Code of Conduct, council adviser
Delegate of council	a person (other than a councillor or member of staff of a council) or body, and the individual members of that body, to whom a function of the council is delegated
External agency	a state government agency such as, but not limited to, the Office, the ICAC, the NSW Ombudsman or the police
General Manager	includes the executive officer of a joint organisation
ICAC	the Independent Commission Against Corruption
Joint Organisation	a joint organisation established under section 4000 of the LGA
Mayor	includes the chairperson of a county council or a joint organisation
Members of staff of a council	includes members of staff of county councils and joint organisations
The Office	the Office of Local Government
Investigator	a conduct reviewer
The Regulation	the Local Government (General) Regulation 2005
Respondent	a person whose conduct is the subject of investigation by a conduct reviewer under these procedures
Wholly advisory committee	a council committee that the council has not delegated any functions to

Part 3 Administrative Framework

The establishment of a panel of conduct reviewers

- 3.1 The council must by resolution establish a panel of conduct reviewers.
- 3.2 The council may by resolution enter into an arrangement with one or more other councils to share a panel of conduct reviewers including through a joint organisation or another regional body associated with the councils.
- 3.3 The panel of conduct reviewers is to be established following a public expression of interest process.
- 3.4 An expression of interest for members of the council's panel of conduct reviewers must, at a minimum, be advertised locally and in the Sydney metropolitan area.
- 3.5 To be eligible to be a conduct reviewer, a person must, at a minimum, meet the following requirements:
 - a) an understanding of local government, and
 - b) knowledge of investigative processes including but not limited to procedural fairness requirements and the requirements of the *Public Interest Disclosures Act 1994*, and
 - c) knowledge and experience of one or more of the following:
 - i) investigations
 - ii) law
 - iii) public administration
 - iv) public sector ethics
 - v) alternative dispute resolution, and
 - d) meet the eligibility requirements for membership of a panel of conduct reviewers under clause 3.6.
- 3.6 A person is not eligible to be a conduct reviewer if they are:
 - a) a councillor, or
 - b) a nominee for election as a councillor, or
 - c) an administrator, or
 - d) an employee of a council, or
 - e) a member of the Commonwealth Parliament or any State Parliament or Territory Assembly, or
 - f) a nominee for election as a member of the Commonwealth Parliament or any State Parliament or Territory Assembly, or
 - g) a person who has a conviction for an indictable offence that is not an expired conviction.
- 3.7 A person is not precluded from being a member of the council's panel of conduct reviewers if they are a member of another council's panel of conduct reviewers.
- 3.8 An incorporated or other entity may be appointed to a council's panel of conduct reviewers where the council is satisfied that all the persons who

will be undertaking the functions of a conduct reviewer on behalf of the entity meet the selection and eligibility criteria prescribed under this Part.

- 3.9 A panel of conduct reviewers established under this Part is to have a term of up to four years.
- 3.10 The council may terminate the panel of conduct reviewers at any time by resolution. Where a panel of conduct reviewers has been terminated, conduct reviewers who were members of the panel may continue to deal with any matter referred to them under these procedures prior to the termination of the panel until they have finalised their consideration of the matter.
- 3.11 When the term of the panel of conduct reviewers concludes or is terminated, the council must establish a new panel of conduct reviewers in accordance with the requirements of this Part.
- 3.12 A person who was a member of a previous panel of conduct reviewers established by the council may be a member of subsequent panels of conduct reviewers established by the council if they continue to meet the selection and eligibility criteria for membership of the panel.

The appointment of an internal ombudsman to a panel of conduct reviewers

- 3.13 Despite clause 3.6(d), an employee of a council who is the nominated internal ombudsman of one or more councils may be appointed to a council's panel of conduct reviewers with the Office's consent.
- 3.14 To be appointed to a council's panel of conduct reviewers, an internal ombudsman must meet the qualification requirements for conduct reviewers prescribed under clause 3.5 as modified by the operation of clause 3.13.
- 3.15 An internal ombudsman appointed to a council's panel of conduct reviewers may also exercise the functions of the council's complaints coordinator. For the purposes of clause 6.1, an internal ombudsman who is a council's complaints coordinator and has been appointed to the council's panel of conduct reviewers, may either undertake a preliminary assessment and investigation of a matter referred to them under clauses 5.26 or 5.33 or refer the matter to another conduct reviewer in accordance with clause 6.2.
- 3.16 Clause 6.4(c) does not apply to an internal ombudsman appointed to a council's panel of conduct reviewers.

The appointment of complaints coordinators

- 3.17 The general manager must appoint a member of staff of the council or another person (such as, but not limited to, a member of staff of another council or a member of staff of a joint organisation or other regional body associated with the council), to act as a complaints coordinator. Where the complaints coordinator is a member of staff of the council, the complaints coordinator should be a senior and suitably qualified member of staff.
- 3.18 The general manager may appoint other members of staff of the council or other persons (such as, but not limited to, members of staff of another council or members of staff of a joint organisation or other regional body

associated with the council), to act as alternates to the complaints coordinator.

- 3.19 The general manager must not undertake the role of complaints coordinator.
- 3.20 The person appointed as complaints coordinator or alternate complaints coordinator must also be a nominated disclosures coordinator appointed for the purpose of receiving and managing reports of wrongdoing under the *Public Interest Disclosures Act 1994*.
- 3.21 The role of the complaints coordinator is to:
 - a) coordinate the management of complaints made under the council's code of conduct
 - b) liaise with and provide administrative support to a conduct reviewer
 - c) liaise with the Office and
 - d) arrange the annual reporting of code of conduct complaints statistics.

Part 4 How may Code of Conduct Complaints be made?

What is a code of conduct complaint?

- 4.1 For the purpose of these procedures, a code of conduct complaint is a complaint that shows or tends to show conduct on the part of a council official in connection with their role as a council official or the exercise of their functions as a council official that would constitute a breach of the standards of conduct prescribed under the council's code of conduct if proven.
- 4.2 The following are not "code of conduct complaints" for the purposes of these procedures:
 - a) complaints about the standard or level of service provided by the council or a council official
 - b) complaints that relate solely to the merits of a decision made by the council or a council official or the exercise of a discretion by the council or a council official
 - c) complaints about the policies or procedures of the council
 - complaints about the conduct of a council official arising from the exercise of their functions in good faith, whether or not involving error, that would not otherwise constitute a breach of the standards of conduct prescribed under the council's code of conduct.
- 4.3 Only code of conduct complaints are to be dealt with under these procedures. Complaints that do not satisfy the definition of a code of conduct complaint are to be dealt with under the council's routine complaints management processes.

When must a code of conduct complaint be made?

- 4.4 A code of conduct complaint must be made within three months of the alleged conduct occurring or within three months of the complainant becoming aware of the alleged conduct.
- 4.5 A complaint made after 3 months may only be accepted if the general manager or their delegate, or, in the case of a complaint about the general manager, the mayor or their delegate, is satisfied that the allegations are serious and compelling grounds exist for the matter to be dealt with under the code of conduct.

How may a code of conduct complaint about a council official other than the general manager be made?

- 4.6 All code of conduct complaints other than those relating to the general manager are to be made to the general manager in writing. This clause does not operate to prevent a person from making a complaint to an external agency.
- 4.7 Where a code of conduct complaint about a council official other than the general manager cannot be made in writing, the complaint must be confirmed with the complainant in writing as soon as possible after the receipt of the complaint.

- 4.8 In making a code of conduct complaint about a council official other than the general manager, the complainant may nominate whether they want the complaint to be resolved by mediation or by other alternative means.
- 4.9 The general manager or their delegate, or, where the complaint is referred to a conduct reviewer, the conduct reviewer, must consider the complainant's preferences in deciding how to deal with the complaint.
- 4.10 Notwithstanding clauses 4.6 and 4.7, where the general manager becomes aware of a possible breach of the council's code of conduct, they may initiate the process for the consideration of the matter under these procedures without a written complaint.

How may a code of conduct complaint about the general manager be made?

- 4.11 Code of conduct complaints about the general manager are to be made to the mayor in writing. This clause does not operate to prevent a person from making a complaint about the general manager to an external agency.
- 4.12 Where a code of conduct complaint about the general manager cannot be made in writing, the complaint must be confirmed with the complainant in writing as soon as possible after the receipt of the complaint.
- 4.13 In making a code of conduct complaint about the general manager, the complainant may nominate whether they want the complaint to be resolved by mediation or by other alternative means.
- 4.14 The mayor or their delegate, or, where the complaint is referred to a conduct reviewer, the conduct reviewer, must consider the complainant's preferences in deciding how to deal with the complaint.
- 4.15 Notwithstanding clauses 4.11 and 4.12, where the mayor becomes aware of a possible breach of the council's code of conduct by the general manager, they may initiate the process for the consideration of the matter under these procedures without a written complaint.

Part 5 How are Code of Conduct Complaints to be Managed?

Delegation by general managers and mayors of their functions under this Part

5.1 A general manager or mayor may delegate their functions under this Part to a member of staff of the council or to a person or persons external to the council other than an external agency. References in this Part to the general manager or mayor are also to be taken to be references to their delegates.

Consideration of complaints by general managers and mayors

5.2 In exercising their functions under this Part, general managers and mayors may consider the complaint assessment criteria prescribed under clause 6.31.

What complaints may be declined at the outset?

- 5.3 Without limiting any other provision in these procedures, the general manager or, in the case of a complaint about the general manager, the mayor, may decline to deal with a complaint under these procedures where they are satisfied that the complaint:
 - a) is not a code of conduct complaint, or
 - b) subject to clause 4.5, is not made within 3 months of the alleged conduct occurring or the complainant becoming aware of the alleged conduct, or
 - c) is trivial, frivolous, vexatious or not made in good faith, or
 - d) relates to a matter the substance of which has previously been considered and addressed by the council and does not warrant further action, or
 - e) is not made in a way that would allow the alleged conduct and any alleged breaches of the council's code of conduct to be readily identified.

How are code of conduct complaints about staff (other than the general manager) to be dealt with?

- 5.4 The general manager is responsible for the management of code of conduct complaints about members of staff of council (other than complaints alleging a breach of the pecuniary interest provisions contained in Part 4 of the code of conduct) and for determining the outcome of such complaints.
- 5.5 The general manager must refer code of conduct complaints about members of staff of council alleging a breach of the pecuniary interest provisions contained in Part 4 of the code of conduct to the Office.
- 5.6 The general manager may decide to take no action in relation to a code of conduct complaint about a member of staff of council other than one requiring referral to the Office under clause 5.5 where they consider that no action is warranted in relation to the complaint.

- 5.7 Where the general manager decides to take no action in relation to a code of conduct complaint about a member of staff of council, the general manager must give the complainant reasons in writing for their decision and this shall finalise the consideration of the matter under these procedures.
- 5.8 Code of conduct complaints about members of staff of council must be managed in accordance with the relevant industrial instrument or employment contract and make provision for procedural fairness including the right of an employee to be represented by their union.
- 5.9 Sanctions for breaches of the code of conduct by staff depend on the severity, scale and importance of the breach and must be determined in accordance with any relevant industrial instruments or contracts.

How are code of conduct complaints about delegates of council, council advisers and council committee members to be dealt with?

- 5.10 The general manager is responsible for the management of code of conduct complaints about delegates of council and council committee members (other than complaints alleging a breach of the pecuniary interest provisions contained in Part 4 of the code of conduct) and for determining the outcome of such complaints.
- 5.11 The general manager must refer code of conduct complaints about council advisers, delegates of council and council committee members alleging a breach of the pecuniary interest provisions contained in Part 4 of the code of conduct to the Office.
- 5.12 The general manager may decide to take no action in relation to a code of conduct complaint about a delegate of council or a council committee member other than one requiring referral to the Office under clause 5.11 where they consider that no action is warranted in relation to the complaint.
- 5.13 Where the general manager decides to take no action in relation to a code of conduct complaint about a delegate of council or a council committee member, the general manager must give the complainant reasons in writing for their decision and this shall finalise the consideration of the matter under these procedures.
- 5.14 Where the general manager considers it to be practicable and appropriate to do so, the general manager may seek to resolve code of conduct complaints about delegates of council or council committee members, by alternative means such as, but not limited to, explanation, counselling, training, mediation, informal discussion, negotiation, a voluntary apology or an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour. The resolution of a code of conduct complaint under this clause is not to be taken as a determination that there has been a breach of the council's code of conduct.
- 5.15 Where the general manager resolves a code of conduct complaint under clause 5.14 to the general manager's satisfaction, the general manager must notify the complainant in writing of the steps taken to resolve the complaint and this shall finalise the consideration of the matter under these procedures.

- 5.16 Sanctions for breaches of the code of conduct by delegates of council and/or council committee members depend on the severity, scale and importance of the breach and may include one or more of the following:
 - a) censure
 - b) requiring the person to apologise to any person or organisation adversely affected by the breach in such a time and form specified by the general manager
 - c) prosecution for any breach of the law
 - d) removing or restricting the person's delegation
 - e) removing the person from membership of the relevant council committee.
- 5.17 Prior to imposing a sanction against a delegate of council or a council committee member under clause 5.16, the general manager or any person making enquiries on behalf of the general manager must comply with the requirements of procedural fairness. In particular:
 - a) the substance of the allegation (including the relevant provision/s of the council's code of conduct that the alleged conduct is in breach of) must be put to the person who is the subject of the allegation, and
 - b) the person must be given an opportunity to respond to the allegation, and
 - c) the general manager must consider the person's response in deciding whether to impose a sanction under clause 5.16.

How are code of conduct complaints about administrators to be dealt with?

- 5.18 The general manager must refer all code of conduct complaints about administrators to the Office for its consideration.
- 5.19 The general manager must notify the complainant of the referral of their complaint in writing.

How are code of conduct complaints about councillors to be dealt with?

- 5.20 The general manager must refer the following code of conduct complaints about councillors to the Office:
 - a) complaints alleging a breach of the pecuniary interest provisions contained in Part 4 of the code of conduct
 - b) complaints alleging a failure to comply with a requirement under the code of conduct to disclose and appropriately manage conflicts of interest arising from political donations (see section 328B of the LGA)
 - complaints alleging a breach of the provisions relating to the maintenance of the integrity of the code of conduct contained in Part 9 of the code of conduct
 - d) complaints that are the subject of a special complaints management arrangement with the Office under clause 5.49.
- 5.21 Where the general manager refers a complaint to the Office under clause 5.20, the general manager must notify the complainant of the referral in writing.

- 5.22 The general manager may decide to take no action in relation to a code of conduct complaint about a councillor, other than one requiring referral to the Office under clause 5.20, where they consider that no action is warranted in relation to the complaint.
- 5.23 Where the general manager decides to take no action in relation to a code of conduct complaint about a councillor, the general manager must give the complainant reasons in writing for their decision within 21 days of receipt of the complaint and this shall finalise the consideration of the matter under these procedures.
- 5.24 Where the general manager considers it to be practicable and appropriate to do so, the general manager may seek to resolve code of conduct complaints about councillors, other than those requiring referral to the Office under clause 5.20, by alternative means such as, but not limited to, explanation, counselling, training, mediation, informal discussion, negotiation, a voluntary apology or an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour. The resolution of a code of conduct complaint under this clause is not to be taken as a determination that there has been a breach of the council's code of conduct.
- 5.25 Where the general manager resolves a code of conduct complaint under clause 5.24 to the general manager's satisfaction, the general manager must notify the complainant in writing of the steps taken to resolve the complaint within 21 days of receipt of the complaint and this shall finalise the consideration of the matter under these procedures.
- 5.26 The general manager must refer all code of conduct complaints about councillors, other than those referred to the Office under clause 5.20 or finalised under clause 5.23 or resolved under clause 5.24, to the complaints coordinator.

How are code of conduct complaints about the general manager to be dealt with?

- 5.27 The mayor must refer the following code of conduct complaints about the general manager to the Office:
 - a) complaints alleging a breach of the pecuniary interest provisions contained in Part 4 of the code of conduct
 - b) complaints alleging a breach of the provisions relating to the maintenance of the integrity of the code of conduct contained in Part 9 of the code of conduct
 - c) complaints that are the subject of a special complaints management arrangement with the Office under clause 5.49.
- 5.28 Where the mayor refers a complaint to the Office under clause 5.27, the mayor must notify the complainant of the referral in writing.
- 5.29 The mayor may decide to take no action in relation to a code of conduct complaint about the general manager, other than one requiring referral to the Office under clause 5.27, where they consider that no action is warranted in relation to the complaint.
- 5.30 Where the mayor decides to take no action in relation to a code of conduct complaint about the general manager, the mayor must give the complainant reasons in writing for their decision within 21 days of receipt of

the complaint and this shall finalise the consideration of the matter under these procedures.

- 5.31 Where the mayor considers it to be practicable and appropriate to do so, the mayor may seek to resolve code of conduct complaints about the general manager, other than those requiring referral to the Office under clause 5.27, by alternative means such as, but not limited to, explanation, counselling, training, mediation, informal discussion, negotiation, a voluntary apology or an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour. The resolution of a code of conduct complaint under this clause is not to be taken as a determination that there has been a breach of the council's code of conduct.
- 5.32 Where the mayor resolves a code of conduct complaint under clause 5.31 to the mayor's satisfaction, the mayor must notify the complainant in writing of the steps taken to resolve the complaint within 21 days of receipt of the complaint and this shall finalise the consideration of the matter under these procedures.
- 5.33 The mayor must refer all code of conduct complaints about the general manager, other than those referred to the Office under clause 5.27 or finalised under clause 5.30 or resolved under clause 5.31, to the complaints coordinator.

How are complaints about both the general manager and the mayor to be dealt with?

- 5.34 Where the general manager or mayor receives a code of conduct complaint that alleges a breach of the code of conduct by both the general manager and the mayor, the general manager or mayor must either:
 - a) delegate their functions under this part with respect to the complaint to a member of staff of the council other than the general manager where the allegation is not serious, or to a person external to the council, or
 - b) refer the matter to the complaints coordinator under clause 5.26 and clause 5.33.

Referral of code of conduct complaints to external agencies

- 5.35 The general manager, mayor or a conduct reviewer may, at any time, refer a code of conduct complaint to an external agency for its consideration, where they consider such a referral is warranted.
- 5.36 The general manager, mayor or a conduct reviewer must report to the ICAC any matter that they suspect on reasonable grounds concerns or may concern corrupt conduct.
- 5.37 Where the general manager, mayor or conduct reviewer refers a complaint to an external agency under clause 5.35, they must notify the complainant of the referral in writing unless they form the view, on the advice of the relevant agency, that it would not be appropriate for them to do so.
- 5.38 Referral of a matter to an external agency shall finalise consideration of the matter under these procedures unless the council is subsequently advised otherwise by the referral agency.

Disclosure of the identity of complainants

- 5.39 In dealing with matters under these procedures, information that identifies or tends to identify complainants is not to be disclosed unless:
 - a) the complainant consents in writing to the disclosure, or
 - b) it is generally known that the complainant has made the complaint as a result of the complainant having voluntarily identified themselves as the person who made the complaint, or
 - c) it is essential, having regard to procedural fairness requirements, that the identifying information be disclosed, or
 - d) a conduct reviewer is of the opinion that disclosure of the information is necessary to investigate the matter effectively, or
 - e) it is otherwise in the public interest to do so.
- 5.40 Clause 5.39 does not apply to code of conduct complaints made by councillors about other councillors or the general manager.
- 5.41 Where a councillor makes a code of conduct complaint about another councillor or the general manager, and the complainant councillor considers that compelling grounds exist that would warrant information that identifies or tends to identify them as the complainant not to be disclosed, they may request in writing that such information not be disclosed.
- 5.42 A request made by a complainant councillor under clause 5.41 must be made at the time they make a code of conduct complaint and must state the grounds upon which the request is made.
- 5.43 The general manager or mayor, and where the matter is referred to a conduct reviewer, the conduct reviewer, must consider a request made under clause 5.41 before disclosing information that identifies or tends to identify the complainant councillor, but they are not obliged to comply with the request.
- 5.44 Where a complainant councillor makes a request under clause 5.41, the general manager or mayor or, where the matter is referred to a conduct reviewer, the conduct reviewer, shall notify the councillor in writing of their intention to disclose information that identifies or tends to identify them prior to disclosing the information.

Code of conduct complaints made as public interest disclosures

- 5.45 These procedures do not override the provisions of the *Public Interest Disclosures Act 1994.* Code of conduct complaints that are made as public interest disclosures under that Act are to be managed in accordance with the requirements of that Act, the council's internal reporting policy, and any guidelines issued by the NSW Ombudsman that relate to the management of public interest disclosures.
- 5.46 Where a councillor makes a code of conduct complaint about another councillor or the general manager as a public interest disclosure, before the matter may be dealt with under these procedures, the complainant councillor must consent in writing to the disclosure of their identity as the complainant.
- 5.47 Where a complainant councillor declines to consent to the disclosure of their identity as the complainant under clause 5.46, the general manager or

the mayor must refer the complaint to the Office for consideration. Such a referral must be made under section 26 of the *Public Interest Disclosures Act 1994*.

Special complaints management arrangements

- 5.48 The general manager may request in writing that the Office enter into a special complaints management arrangement with the council in relation to code of conduct complaints made by or about a person or persons.
- 5.49 Where the Office receives a request under clause 5.48, it may agree to enter into a special complaints management arrangement if it is satisfied that the number or nature of code of conduct complaints made by or about a person or persons has:
 - a) imposed an undue and disproportionate cost burden on the council's administration of its code of conduct, or
 - b) impeded or disrupted the effective administration by the council of its code of conduct, or
 - c) impeded or disrupted the effective functioning of the council.
- 5.50 A special complaints management arrangement must be in writing and must specify the following:
 - a) the code of conduct complaints the arrangement relates to, and
 - b) the period that the arrangement will be in force.
- 5.51 The Office may, by notice in writing, amend or terminate a special complaints management arrangement at any time.
- 5.52 While a special complaints management arrangement is in force, an officer of the Office (the assessing OLG officer) must undertake the preliminary assessment of the code of conduct complaints specified in the arrangement in accordance with the requirements of Part 6 of these procedures.
- 5.53 Where, following a preliminary assessment, the assessing OLG officer determines that a code of conduct complaint warrants investigation by a conduct reviewer, the assessing OLG officer shall notify the complaints coordinator in writing of their determination and the reasons for their determination. The complaints coordinator must comply with the recommendation of the assessing OLG officer.
- 5.54 Prior to the expiry of a special complaints management arrangement, the Office may, at the request of the general manager, review the arrangement to determine whether it should be renewed or amended.
- 5.55 A special complaints management arrangement shall expire on the date specified in the arrangement unless renewed under clause 5.54.

Part 6 Preliminary Assessment of Code of Conduct Complaints about Councillors or the General Manager by Conduct Reviewers

<u>Referral of code of conduct complaints about councillors or the general manager</u> to conduct reviewers

- 6.1 The complaints coordinator must refer all code of conduct complaints about councillors or the general manager that have not been referred to an external agency or declined or resolved by the general manager, mayor or their delegate and that have been referred to them under clauses 5.26 or 5.33, to a conduct reviewer within 21 days of receipt of the complaint by the general manager or the mayor.
- 6.2 For the purposes of clause 6.1, the complaints coordinator will refer a complaint to a conduct reviewer selected from:
 - a) a panel of conduct reviewers established by the council, or
 - b) a panel of conduct reviewers established by an organisation approved by the Chief Executive of the Office.
- 6.3 In selecting a suitable conduct reviewer, the complaints coordinator may have regard to the qualifications and experience of members of the panel of conduct reviewers. Where the conduct reviewer is an incorporated or other entity, the complaints coordinator must also ensure that the person assigned to receive the referral on behalf of the entity meets the selection and eligibility criteria for conduct reviewers prescribed under Part 3 of these procedures.
- 6.4 A conduct reviewer must not accept the referral of a code of conduct complaint where:
 - a) they have a conflict of interest in relation to the matter referred to them, or
 - b) a reasonable apprehension of bias arises in relation to their consideration of the matter, or
 - c) they or their employer has entered into one or more contracts with the council (other than contracts relating to the exercise of their functions as a conduct reviewer) in the 2 years preceding the referral, and they or their employer have received or expect to receive payments under the contract or contracts of a value that, when aggregated, exceeds \$100,000, or
 - d) at the time of the referral, they or their employer are the council's legal service provider or are a member of a panel of legal service providers appointed by the council.
- 6.5 For the purposes of clause 6.4(a), a conduct reviewer will have a conflict of interest in a matter where a reasonable and informed person would perceive that they could be influenced by a private interest when carrying out their public duty (see clause 5.2 of the Model Code of Conduct).
- 6.6 For the purposes of clause 6.4(b), a reasonable apprehension of bias arises where a fair-minded observer might reasonably apprehend that the

conduct reviewer might not bring an impartial and unprejudiced mind to the matter referred to the conduct reviewer.

- 6.7 Where the complaints coordinator refers a matter to a conduct reviewer, they will provide the conduct reviewer with a copy of the code of conduct complaint and any other information relevant to the matter held by the council, including any information about previous proven breaches and any information that would indicate that the alleged conduct forms part of an ongoing pattern of behaviour.
- 6.8 The complaints coordinator must notify the complainant in writing that the matter has been referred to a conduct reviewer, and advise which conduct reviewer the matter has been referred to.
- 6.9 Conduct reviewers must comply with these procedures in their consideration of matters that have been referred to them and exercise their functions in a diligent and timely manner.
- 6.10 The complaints coordinator may at any time terminate the referral of a matter to a conduct reviewer and refer the matter to another conduct reviewer where the complaints coordinator is satisfied that the conduct reviewer has failed to:
 - a) comply with these procedures in their consideration of the matter, or
 - b) comply with a lawful and reasonable request by the complaints coordinator, or
 - c) exercise their functions in a timely or satisfactory manner.
- 6.11 Where the complaints coordinator terminates a referral to a conduct reviewer under clause 6.10, they must notify the complainant and any other affected person in writing of their decision and the reasons for it and advise them which conduct reviewer the matter has been referred to instead.

Preliminary assessment of code of conduct complaints about councillors or the general manager by a conduct reviewer

- 6.12 The conduct reviewer is to undertake a preliminary assessment of a complaint referred to them by the complaints coordinator for the purposes of determining how the complaint is to be managed.
- 6.13 The conduct reviewer may determine to do one or more of the following in relation to a complaint referred to them by the complaints coordinator:
 - a) to take no action
 - b) to resolve the complaint by alternative and appropriate strategies such as, but not limited to, explanation, counselling, training, mediation, informal discussion, negotiation, a voluntary apology or an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour
 - c) to refer the matter back to the general manager or, in the case of a complaint about the general manager, the mayor, for resolution by alternative and appropriate strategies such as, but not limited to, explanation, counselling, training, mediation, informal discussion, negotiation, a voluntary apology or an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour

- d) to refer the matter to an external agency
- e) to investigate the matter.
- 6.14 In determining how to deal with a matter under clause 6.13, the conduct reviewer must have regard to the complaint assessment criteria prescribed under clause 6.31.
- 6.15 The conduct reviewer may make such enquiries the conduct reviewer considers to be reasonably necessary to determine what options to exercise under clause 6.13.
- 6.16 The conduct reviewer may request the complaints coordinator to provide such additional information the conduct reviewer considers to be reasonably necessary to determine what options to exercise in relation to the matter under clause 6.13. The complaints coordinator will, as far as is reasonably practicable, supply any information requested by the conduct reviewer.
- 6.17 The conduct reviewer must refer to the Office any complaints referred to them that should have been referred to the Office under clauses 5.20 and 5.27.
- 6.18 The conduct reviewer must determine to take no action on a complaint that is not a code of conduct complaint for the purposes of these procedures.
- 6.19 The resolution of a code of conduct complaint under clause 6.13, paragraphs (b) or (c) is not to be taken as a determination that there has been a breach of the council's code of conduct.
- 6.20 Where the conduct reviewer completes their preliminary assessment of a complaint by determining to exercise an option under clause 6.13, paragraphs (a), (b) or (c), they must provide the complainant with written notice of their determination and provide reasons for it, and this will finalise consideration of the matter under these procedures.
- 6.21 Where the conduct reviewer refers a complaint to an external agency, they must notify the complainant of the referral in writing unless they form the view, on the advice of the relevant agency, that it would not be appropriate for them to do so.
- 6.22 The conduct reviewer may only determine to investigate a matter where they are satisfied as to the following:
 - a) that the complaint is a code of conduct complaint for the purposes of these procedures, and
 - b) that the alleged conduct is sufficiently serious to warrant investigation, and
 - c) that the matter is one that could not or should not be resolved by alternative means.
- 6.23 In determining whether a matter is sufficiently serious to warrant investigation, the conduct reviewer is to consider the following:
 - a) the harm or cost that the alleged conduct has caused to any affected individuals and/or the council
 - b) the likely impact of the alleged conduct on the reputation of the council and public confidence in it

- c) whether the alleged conduct was deliberate or undertaken with reckless intent or negligence
- d) any previous proven breaches by the person whose alleged conduct is the subject of the complaint and/or whether the alleged conduct forms part of an ongoing pattern of behaviour.
- 6.24 The conduct reviewer must complete their preliminary assessment of the complaint within 28 days of referral of the matter to them by the complaints coordinator and notify the complaints coordinator in writing of the outcome of their assessment.
- 6.25 The conduct reviewer is not obliged to give prior notice to or to consult with any person before making a determination in relation to their preliminary assessment of a complaint, except as may be specifically required under these procedures.

Referral back to the general manager or mayor for resolution

- 6.26 Where the conduct reviewer determines to refer a matter back to the general manager or to the mayor to be resolved by alternative and appropriate means, they must write to the general manager or, in the case of a complaint about the general manager, to the mayor, recommending the means by which the complaint may be resolved.
- 6.27 The conduct reviewer must consult with the general manager or mayor prior to referring a matter back to them under clause 6.13(c).
- 6.28 The general manager or mayor may decline to accept the conduct reviewer's recommendation. In such cases, the conduct reviewer may determine to deal with the complaint by other means under clause 6.13.
- 6.29 Where the conduct reviewer refers a matter back to the general manager or mayor under clause 6.13(c), the general manager or, in the case of a complaint about the general manager, the mayor, is responsible for implementing or overseeing the implementation of the conduct reviewer's recommendation.
- 6.30 Where the conduct reviewer refers a matter back to the general manager or mayor under clause 6.13(c), the general manager, or, in the case of a complaint about the general manager, the mayor, must advise the complainant in writing of the steps taken to implement the conduct reviewer's recommendation once these steps have been completed.

Complaints assessment criteria

- 6.31 In undertaking the preliminary assessment of a complaint, the conduct reviewer must have regard to the following considerations:
 - a) whether the complaint is a code of conduct complaint for the purpose of these procedures
 - whether the complaint has been made in a timely manner in accordance with clause 4.4, and if not, whether the allegations are sufficiently serious for compelling grounds to exist for the matter to be dealt with under the council's code of conduct

- c) whether the complaint is trivial, frivolous, vexatious or not made in good faith
- d) whether the complaint discloses prima facie evidence of conduct that, if proven, would constitute a breach of the code of conduct
- e) whether the complaint raises issues that would be more appropriately dealt with by an external agency
- f) whether there is or was an alternative and satisfactory means of redress available in relation to the conduct complained of
- g) whether the complaint is one that can be resolved by alternative and appropriate strategies such as, but not limited to, explanation, counselling, training, informal discussion, negotiation, a voluntary apology or an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour
- h) whether the issue/s giving rise to the complaint have previously been addressed or resolved
- i) any previous proven breaches of the council's code of conduct
- j) whether the conduct complained of forms part of an ongoing pattern of behaviour
- k) whether there were mitigating circumstances giving rise to the conduct complained of
- I) the seriousness of the alleged conduct (having regard to the criteria specified in clause 6.23)
- m) the significance of the conduct or the impact of the conduct for the council
- n) how much time has passed since the alleged conduct occurred
- o) such other considerations that the conduct reviewer considers may be relevant to the assessment of the complaint

Part 7 Investigations of Code of Conduct Complaints about Councillors or the General Manager

What matters may a conduct reviewer investigate?

- 7.1 A conduct reviewer (hereafter referred to as an "investigator") may investigate a code of conduct complaint that has been referred to them by the complaints coordinator and any matters related to or arising from that complaint.
- 7.2 Where an investigator identifies further separate possible breaches of the code of conduct that are not related to or arise from the code of conduct complaint that has been referred to them, they are to report the matters separately in writing to the general manager, or, in the case of alleged conduct on the part of the general manager, to the mayor.
- 7.3 The general manager or the mayor or their delegate is to deal with a matter reported to them by an investigator under clause 7.2 as if it were a new code of conduct complaint in accordance with these procedures.

How are investigations to be commenced?

- 7.4 The investigator must at the outset of their investigation provide a written notice of investigation to the respondent. The notice of investigation must:
 - a) disclose the substance of the allegations against the respondent, and
 - b) advise of the relevant provisions of the code of conduct that apply to the alleged conduct, and
 - c) advise of the process to be followed in investigating the matter, and
 - d) advise the respondent of the requirement to maintain confidentiality, and
 - e) invite the respondent to make a written submission in relation to the matter within at least 14 days or such other period specified by the investigator in the notice, and
 - f) provide the respondent the opportunity to address the investigator on the matter within such reasonable time specified in the notice.
- 7.5 The respondent may, within 7 days of receipt of the notice of investigation, request in writing that the investigator provide them with such further information they consider necessary to assist them to identify the substance of the allegation against them. An investigator will only be obliged to provide such information that the investigator considers reasonably necessary for the respondent to identify the substance of the allegation against them.
- 7.6 An investigator may at any time prior to issuing a draft report, issue an amended notice of investigation to the respondent in relation to the matter referred to them.
- 7.7 Where an investigator issues an amended notice of investigation, they must provide the respondent with a further opportunity to make a written submission in response to the amended notice of investigation within at least 14 days or such other period specified by the investigator in the amended notice.

- 7.8 The investigator must also, at the outset of their investigation, provide written notice of the investigation to the complainant, the complaints coordinator and the general manager, or in the case of a complaint about the general manager, to the complainant, the complaints coordinator and the mayor. The notice must:
 - a) advise them of the matter the investigator is investigating, and
 - b) in the case of the notice to the complainant, advise them of the requirement to maintain confidentiality, and
 - c) invite the complainant to make a written submission in relation to the matter within at least 14 days or such other period specified by the investigator in the notice.

Written and oral submissions

- 7.9 Where the respondent or the complainant fails to make a written submission in relation to the matter within the period specified by the investigator in their notice of investigation or amended notice of investigation, the investigator may proceed to prepare their draft report without receiving such submissions.
- 7.10 The investigator may accept written submissions received outside the period specified in the notice of investigation or amended notice of investigation.
- 7.11 Prior to preparing a draft report, the investigator must give the respondent an opportunity to address the investigator on the matter being investigated. The respondent may do so in person or by telephone or other electronic means.
- 7.12 Where the respondent fails to accept the opportunity to address the investigator within the period specified by the investigator in the notice of investigation, the investigator may proceed to prepare a draft report without hearing from the respondent.
- 7.13 Where the respondent accepts the opportunity to address the investigator in person, they may have a support person or legal adviser in attendance. The support person or legal adviser will act in an advisory or support role to the respondent only. They must not speak on behalf of the respondent or otherwise interfere with or disrupt proceedings.
- 7.14 The investigator must consider all written and oral submissions made to them in relation to the matter.

How are investigations to be conducted?

- 7.15 Investigations are to be undertaken without undue delay.
- 7.16 Investigations are to be undertaken in the absence of the public and in confidence.
- 7.17 Investigators must make any such enquiries that may be reasonably necessary to establish the facts of the matter.
- 7.18 Investigators may seek such advice or expert guidance that may be reasonably necessary to assist them with their investigation or the conduct of their investigation.
7.19 An investigator may request that the complaints coordinator provide such further information that the investigator considers may be reasonably necessary for them to establish the facts of the matter. The complaints coordinator will, as far as is reasonably practicable, provide the information requested by the investigator.

Referral or resolution of a matter after the commencement of an investigation

- 7.20 At any time after an investigator has issued a notice of investigation and before they have issued a draft report, an investigator may determine to:
 - a) resolve the matter by alternative and appropriate strategies such as, but not limited to, explanation, counselling, training, mediation, informal discussion, negotiation, a voluntary apology or an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour, or
 - b) refer the matter to the general manager, or, in the case of a complaint about the general manager, to the mayor, for resolution by alternative and appropriate strategies such as, but not limited to, explanation, counselling, training, mediation, informal discussion, negotiation, a voluntary apology or an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour, or
 - c) refer the matter to an external agency.
- 7.21 Where an investigator determines to exercise any of the options under clause 7.20 after the commencement of an investigation, they must do so in accordance with the requirements of Part 6 of these procedures relating to the exercise of these options at the preliminary assessment stage.
- 7.22 The resolution of a code of conduct complaint under clause 7.20, paragraphs (a) or (b) is not to be taken as a determination that there has been a breach of the council's code of conduct.
- 7.23 Where an investigator determines to exercise any of the options under clause 7.20 after the commencement of an investigation, they may by written notice to the respondent, the complainant, the complaints coordinator and the general manager, or in the case of a complaint about the general manager, to the respondent, the complainant, the complaints coordinator and the mayor, discontinue their investigation of the matter.
- 7.24 Where the investigator discontinues their investigation of a matter under clause 7.23, this shall finalise the consideration of the matter under these procedures.
- 7.25 An investigator is not obliged to give prior notice to or to consult with any person before making a determination to exercise any of the options under clause 7.20 or to discontinue their investigation except as may be specifically required under these procedures.

Draft investigation reports

7.26 When an investigator has completed their enquiries and considered any written or oral submissions made to them in relation to a matter, they must prepare a draft of their proposed report.

- 7.27 The investigator must provide their draft report to the respondent and invite them to make a written submission in relation to it within at least 14 days or such other period specified by the investigator.
- 7.28 Where the investigator proposes to make adverse comment about any other person (an affected person) in their report, they must also provide the affected person with relevant extracts of their draft report containing such comment and invite the affected person to make a written submission in relation to it within at least 14 days or such other period specified by the investigator.
- 7.29 The investigator must consider written submissions received in relation to the draft report prior to finalising their report in relation to the matter.
- 7.30 The investigator may, after consideration of all written submissions received in relation to their draft report, make further enquiries into the matter. If, as a result of making further enquiries, the investigator makes any material change to their proposed report that makes new adverse comment about the respondent or an affected person, they must provide the respondent or affected person as the case may be with a further opportunity to make a written submission in relation to the new adverse comment.
- 7.31 Where the respondent or an affected person fails to make a written submission in relation to the draft report within the period specified by the investigator, the investigator may proceed to prepare and issue their final report without receiving such submissions.
- 7.32 The investigator may accept written submissions in relation to the draft report received outside the period specified by the investigator at any time prior to issuing their final report.

Final investigation reports

- 7.33 Where an investigator issues a notice of investigation they must prepare a final report in relation to the matter unless the investigation is discontinued under clause 7.23.
- 7.34 An investigator must not prepare a final report in relation to the matter at any time before they have finalised their consideration of the matter in accordance with the requirements of these procedures.
- 7.35 The investigator's final report must:
 - a) make findings of fact in relation to the matter investigated, and,
 - b) make a determination that the conduct investigated either,
 - i. constitutes a breach of the code of conduct, or
 - ii. does not constitute a breach of the code of conduct, and
 - c) provide reasons for the determination.
- 7.36 Where the investigator determines that the conduct investigated constitutes a breach of the code of conduct, the investigator may make one or more of the following recommendations:
 - a) that the council revise any of its policies, practices or procedures
 - b) that the respondent undertake any training or other education relevant to the conduct giving rise to the breach

- c) that the respondent be counselled for their conduct
- d) that the respondent be removed from membership of a committee of the council or any other body or organisation that the respondent serves on as the council's representative
- e) that the respondent gives an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour in such time and form specified by the recommendation
- f) that the respondent apologise to any person or organisation affected by the breach in such a time and form specified by the recommendation
- g) that findings of inappropriate conduct be made public by publishing the investigator's findings and determination in the minutes of the council meeting at which the matter is considered
- h) in the case of a breach by the general manager, that action be taken under the general manager's contract
- i) in the case of a breach by a councillor, that the councillor be formally censured for the breach under section 440G of the LGA
- j) in the case of a breach by a councillor, that the council resolves as follows:
 - i. that the councillor be formally censured for the breach under section 440G of the LGA, and
 - ii. that the matter be referred to the Office for further action under the misconduct provisions of the LGA.
- 7.37 Where the investigator determines that the conduct investigated does not constitute a breach of the code of conduct, the investigator may make one or more of the following recommendations:
 - a) that the council revise any of its policies, practices or procedures
 - b) that a person or persons undertake any training or other education.
- 7.38 In making a recommendation under clause 7.36, the investigator may have regard to the following:
 - a) the seriousness of the breach
 - b) whether the breach can be easily remedied or rectified
 - c) whether the respondent has remedied or rectified their conduct
 - d) whether the respondent has expressed contrition
 - e) whether there were any mitigating circumstances
 - f) the age, physical or mental health or special infirmity of the respondent
 - g) whether the breach is technical or trivial only
 - h) any previous proven breaches
 - i) whether the breach forms part of an ongoing pattern of behaviour
 - j) the degree of reckless intention or negligence of the respondent
 - k) the extent to which the breach has affected other parties or the council as a whole
 - I) the harm or potential harm to the reputation of the council or local government in general arising from the conduct

- m) whether the findings and recommendations can be justified in terms of the public interest and would withstand public scrutiny
- n) whether an educative approach would be more appropriate than a punitive one
- o) the relative costs and benefits of taking formal disciplinary action as opposed to taking no action or taking informal action
- p) what action or remedy would be in the public interest.
- 7.39 Where the investigator proposes to make a recommendation under clause 7.36(j), the investigator must first consult with the Office on their proposed findings, determination and recommendation prior to finalising their report, and must take any comments by the Office into consideration when finalising their report.
- 7.40 At a minimum, the investigator's final report must contain the following information:
 - a) a description of the allegations against the respondent
 - b) the relevant provisions of the code of conduct that apply to the alleged conduct investigated
 - c) a statement of reasons as to why the matter warranted investigation (having regard to the criteria specified in clause 6.23)
 - d) a statement of reasons as to why the matter was one that could not or should not be resolved by alternative means
 - e) a description of any attempts made to resolve the matter by use of alternative means
 - f) the steps taken to investigate the matter
 - g) the facts of the matter
 - h) the investigator's findings in relation to the facts of the matter and the reasons for those findings
 - i) the investigator's determination and the reasons for that determination
 - j) any recommendations.
- 7.41 The investigator must provide a copy of their report to the complaints coordinator and the respondent.
- 7.42 At the time the investigator provides a copy of their report to the complaints coordinator and the respondent, the investigator must provide the complainant with a written statement containing the following information:
 - a) the investigator's findings in relation to the facts of the matter and the reasons for those findings
 - b) the investigator's determination and the reasons for that determination
 - c) any recommendations, and
 - d) such other additional information that the investigator considers may be relevant.
- 7.43 Where the investigator has determined that there has not been a breach of the code of conduct, the complaints coordinator must provide a copy of the investigator's report to the general manager or, where the report relates to

the general manager's conduct, to the mayor, and this will finalise consideration of the matter under these procedures.

- 7.44 Where the investigator has determined that there has been a breach of the code of conduct and makes a recommendation or recommendations under clause 7.36, paragraph (a) only, the complaints coordinator must provide a copy of the investigator's report to the general manager. Where the general manager agrees with the recommendation/s, the general manager is responsible for implementing the recommendation/s.
- 7.45 Where the investigator has determined that there has been a breach of the code of conduct and makes a recommendation or recommendations under clause 7.36, paragraphs (b) or (c) only, the complaints coordinator must provide a copy of the investigator's report to the general manager or, where the report relates to the general manager's conduct, to the mayor. The general manager is responsible for arranging the implementation of the recommendation/s where the report relates to a councillor's conduct. The mayor is responsible for arranging the implementation of the recommendation/s where the report relates to the general manager's conduct.
- 7.46 Where the investigator has determined that there has been a breach of the code of conduct and makes a recommendation or recommendations under clause 7.36, paragraphs (d) to (j) (whether or not in conjunction with recommendations made under clause 7.36, paragraphs (a) to (c)), the complaints coordinator must, where practicable, arrange for the investigator's report to be reported to the next ordinary council meeting for the council's consideration, unless the meeting is to be held within the 4 weeks prior to an ordinary local government election, in which case the report must be reported to the first ordinary council meeting following the election.

Consideration of the final investigation report by council

- 7.47 The role of the council in relation to a final investigation report is to impose a sanction if the investigator has determined that there has been a breach of the code of conduct and has made a recommendation in their final report under clause 7.36, paragraphs (d) to (j) (whether or not in conjunction with recommendations made under clause 7.36, paragraphs (a) to (c)).
- 7.48 The council is to close its meeting to the public to consider the final investigation report in cases where it is permitted to do so under section 10A of the LGA.
- 7.49 Where the complainant is a councillor, they must absent themselves from the meeting and take no part in any discussion or voting on the matter. The complainant councillor may absent themselves without making any disclosure of interest in relation to the matter unless otherwise required to do so under the code of conduct.
- 7.50 Prior to imposing a sanction, the council must provide the respondent with an opportunity to make a submission to the council. A submission may be made orally or in writing. The respondent is to confine their submission to addressing the investigator's recommendation/s.

- 7.51 Once the respondent has made their submission they must absent themselves from the meeting and, where they are a councillor, take no part in any discussion or voting on the matter.
- 7.52 The council must not invite submissions from other persons for the purpose of seeking to rehear evidence previously considered by the investigator.
- 7.53 Prior to imposing a sanction, the council may by resolution:
 - a) request that the investigator make additional enquiries and/or provide additional information to it in a supplementary report, or
 - b) seek an opinion from the Office in relation to the report.
- 7.54 The council may, by resolution, defer further consideration of the matter pending the receipt of a supplementary report from the investigator or an opinion from the Office.
- 7.55 The investigator may make additional enquiries for the purpose of preparing a supplementary report.
- 7.56 Where the investigator prepares a supplementary report, they must provide copies to the complaints coordinator who shall provide a copy each to the council and the respondent.
- 7.57 The investigator is not obliged to notify or consult with any person prior to submitting the supplementary report to the complaints coordinator.
- 7.58 The council is only required to provide the respondent a further opportunity to make an oral or written submission on a supplementary report if the supplementary report contains new information that is adverse to them.
- 7.59 A council may by resolution impose one or more of the following sanctions on a respondent:
 - a) that the respondent undertake any training or other education relevant to the conduct giving rise to the breach
 - b) that the respondent be counselled for their conduct
 - c) that the respondent be removed from membership of a committee of the council or any other body or organisation that the respondent serves on as the council's representative
 - d) that the respondent gives an undertaking not to repeat the offending behaviour in such time and form specified by the resolution
 - e) that the respondent apologise to any person or organisation affected by the breach in such a time and form specified by the resolution
 - f) that findings of inappropriate conduct be made public by publishing the investigator's findings and determination in the minutes of the meeting
 - g) in the case of a breach by the general manager, that action be taken under the general manager's contract for the breach
 - h) in the case of a breach by a councillor, that the councillor be formally censured for the breach under section 440G of the LGA
 - i) in the case of a breach by a councillor:
 - i. that the councillor be formally censured for the breach under section 440G of the LGA, and

- ii. that the matter be referred to the Office for further action under the misconduct provisions of the LGA.
- 7.60 The council is not obliged to adopt the investigator's recommendation/s. Where the council proposes not to adopt one or more of the investigator's recommendation/s, the council must resolve not to adopt the recommendation/s and state in its resolution the reasons for its decision.
- 7.61 Where the council proposes to impose a sanction on the respondent under clause 7.59 that is different to the sanction recommended by the investigator in their final report, the council must state in its resolution the reasons for its decision.
- 7.62 Where the council resolves not to adopt the investigator's recommendation/s or imposes a sanction on the respondent under clause 7.59 that is different to the sanction recommended by the investigator, the complaints coordinator must notify the Office of the council's decision and the reasons for it.

Part 8 Oversight and Rights of Review

The Office's powers of review

- 8.1 The Office may, at any time, whether or not in response to a request, review the consideration of a matter under a council's code of conduct where it is concerned that a person has failed to comply with a requirement prescribed under these procedures or has misinterpreted or misapplied the standards of conduct prescribed under the code of conduct in their consideration of a matter.
- 8.2 The Office may direct any person, including the council, to defer taking further action in relation to a matter under consideration under the council's code of conduct pending the completion of its review. Any person the subject of a direction must comply with the direction.
- 8.3 Where the Office undertakes a review of a matter under clause 8.1, it will notify the complaints coordinator and any other affected persons, of the outcome of the review.

Complaints about conduct reviewers

- 8.4 The general manager or their delegate must refer code of conduct complaints about conduct reviewers to the Office for its consideration.
- 8.5 The general manager must notify the complainant of the referral of their complaint about the conduct reviewer in writing.
 - 8.6 The general manager must implement any recommendation made by the Office as a result of its consideration of a complaint about a conduct reviewer.

Practice rulings

8.7 Where a respondent and an investigator are in dispute over a requirement under these procedures, either person may make a

request in writing to the Office to make a ruling on a question of procedure (a practice ruling).

- 8.8 Where the Office receives a request in writing for a practice ruling, the Office may provide notice in writing of its ruling and the reasons for it to the person who requested it and to the investigator, where that person is different.
- 8.9 Where the Office makes a practice ruling, all parties must comply with it.
- 8.10 The Office may decline to make a practice ruling. Where the Office declines to make a practice ruling, it will provide notice in writing of its decision and the reasons for it to the person who requested it and to the investigator, where that person is different.

Review of decisions to impose sanctions

- 8.11 A person who is the subject of a sanction imposed under Part 7 of these procedures other than one imposed under clause 7.59, paragraph (i), may, within 28 days of the sanction being imposed, seek a review of the investigator's determination and recommendation by the Office.
- 8.12 A review under clause 8.11 may be sought on the following grounds:
- a) that the investigator has failed to comply with a requirement under these procedures, or
- b) that the investigator has misinterpreted or misapplied the standards of conduct prescribed under the code of conduct, or
- c) that in imposing its sanction, the council has failed to comply with a requirement under these procedures.
- 8.13 A request for a review made under clause 8.11 must be made in writing and must specify the grounds upon which the person believes the investigator or the council has erred.
- 8.14 The Office may decline to conduct a review, in cases where the grounds upon which the review is sought are not sufficiently specified.
- 8.15 The Office may undertake a review of a matter without receiving a request under clause 8.11.
- 8.16 The Office will undertake a review of the matter on the papers. However, the Office may request that the complaints coordinator provide such further information that the Office considers reasonably necessary for it to review the matter. The complaints coordinator must, as far as is reasonably practicable, provide the information requested by the Office.
- 8.17 Where a person requests a review under clause 8.11, the Office may direct the council to defer any action to implement a sanction. The council must comply with a direction to defer action by the Office.
- 8.18 The Office must notify the person who requested the review and the complaints coordinator of the outcome of the Office's review in writing and the reasons for its decision. In doing so, the Office may comment on any other matters the Office considers to be relevant.

- 8.19 Where the Office considers that the investigator or the council has erred, the Office may recommend that a decision to impose a sanction under these procedures be reviewed.
- 8.20 In the case of a sanction implemented by the general manager or mayor under clause 7.45, where the Office recommends that the decision to impose a sanction be reviewed:
 - a) the complaints coordinator must provide a copy of the Office's determination in relation to the matter to the general manager or the mayor, and
 - b) the general manager or mayor must review any action taken by them to implement the sanction, and
 - c) the general manager or mayor must consider the Office's recommendation in doing so.
- 8.21 In the case of a sanction imposed by the council by resolution under clause 7.59, where the Office recommends that the decision to impose a sanction be reviewed:
 - a) the complaints coordinator must, where practicable, arrange for the Office's determination to be tabled at the next ordinary council meeting unless the meeting is to be held within the 4 weeks prior to an ordinary local government election, in which case it must be tabled at the first ordinary council meeting following the election, and
 - b) the council must:
 - i. review its decision to impose the sanction, and
 - ii. consider the Office's recommendation in doing so, and
 - iii. resolve to either rescind or reaffirm its previous resolution in relation to the matter.
- 8.22 Where, having reviewed its previous decision in relation to a matter under clause 8.21, the council resolves to reaffirm its previous decision, the council must state in its resolution its reasons for doing so.

Part 9 Procedural Irregularities

- 9.1 A failure to comply with these procedures does not, on its own, constitute a breach of the code of conduct, except as may be otherwise specifically provided under the code of conduct.
- 9.2 A failure to comply with these procedures will not render a decision made in relation to a matter invalid where:
 - a) the non-compliance is isolated and/or minor in nature, or
 - b) reasonable steps are taken to correct the non-compliance, or
 - c) reasonable steps are taken to address the consequences of the noncompliance.

Part 10 Practice Directions

- 10.1 The Office may at any time issue a practice direction in relation to the application of these procedures.
- 10.2 The Office will issue practice directions in writing, by circular to all councils.
- 10.3 All persons performing a function prescribed under these procedures must consider the Office's practice directions when performing the function.

Part 11 Reporting Statistics on Code of Conduct Complaints about Councillors and the General Manager

- 11.1 The complaints coordinator must arrange for the following statistics to be reported to the council within 3 months of the end of September of each year:
 - a) the total number of code of conduct complaints made about councillors and the general manager under the code of conduct in the year to September (the reporting period)
 - b) the number of code of conduct complaints referred to a conduct reviewer during the reporting period
 - c) the number of code of conduct complaints finalised by a conduct reviewer at the preliminary assessment stage during the reporting period and the outcome of those complaints
 - d) the number of code of conduct complaints investigated by a conduct reviewer during the reporting period
 - e) without identifying particular matters, the outcome of investigations completed under these procedures during the reporting period
 - f) the number of matters reviewed by the Office during the reporting period and, without identifying particular matters, the outcome of the reviews, and
 - g) the total cost of dealing with code of conduct complaints made about councillors and the general manager during the reporting period, including staff costs.
- 11.2 The council is to provide the Office with a report containing the statistics referred to in clause 11.1 within 3 months of the end of September of each year.

Part 12 Confidentiality

- 12.1 Information about code of conduct complaints and the management and investigation of code of conduct complaints is to be treated as confidential and is not to be publicly disclosed except as may be otherwise specifically required or permitted under these procedures.
- 12.2 Where a complainant publicly discloses information on one or more occasions about a code of conduct complaint they have made or purported to make, the general manager or their delegate may, with the consent of the Office, determine that the complainant is to receive no further information about their complaint and any future code of conduct complaint they make or purport to make.
- 12.3 Prior to seeking the Office's consent under clause 12.2, the general manager or their delegate must give the complainant written notice of their intention to seek the Office's consent, invite them to make a written submission within at least 14 days or such other period specified by the general manager or their delegate, and consider any submission made by them.
- 12.4 In giving its consent under clause 12.2, the Office must consider any submission made by the complainant to the general manager or their delegate.
- 12.5 The general manager or their delegate must give written notice of a determination made under clause 12.2 to:
 - a) the complainant
 - b) the complaints coordinator
 - c) the Office, and
 - d) any other person the general manager or their delegate considers should be notified of the determination.
- 12.6 Any requirement under these procedures that a complainant is to be provided with information about a code of conduct complaint that they have made or purported to make, will not apply to a complainant the subject of a determination made by the general manager or their delegate under clause 12.2.
- 12.7 Clause 12.6 does not override any entitlement a person may have to access to council information under the Government Information (Public Access) Act 2009 or to receive information under the Public Interest Disclosures Act 1994 in relation to a complaint they have made.

Dear Resident

The Council is writing to you to seek your views in the Council's endeavour to make Warialda safer if a bush fire threatens our town in the future.

The Council would like to create a parkland style buffer zone around Warialda, which would assist our fire fighters in the event of an uncontrolled fire front bearing down on Warialda.

The Council's strongly held view is that the greater the cleared zone, the greater the protection.

The Council is not proposing the clear felling of tress but rather the creation of a parkland area retaining the larger native trees, similar to the western entry to Warialda by clearing the pines and undergrowth with continual maintenance to ensure the area remains free of any fire loading material.

Attached with this letter is a copy of the report from SMK Consultants, the consultant working with the Council to develop the protective ring the Council believes is the minimum required.

We would like it to be as extensive as possible in the buffer zone but we also, at the same time, have to be realistic in what is achievable.

The recommendations in the report are contained on pages 27 to 29.

The Council is having trouble gaining the approval it needs to fully implement the attached report's recommendations because of the current legislated restrictions on land clearing.

The Councillors believe that we can win this fight if the Council has the majority support from the residents of Warialda.

Please read the attached information. In around a week's time the Council's staff will be doorknocking and asking you to indicate whether you do or do not support implementing the recommendations in the attached report.

It is extremely important for the Council to know your view on this issue.

Thank you for taking the time to read this correspondence.

Yours sincerely

phu lareton

John Coulton Mayor

SMK CONSULTANTS

surveying – irrigation – environmental – planning ABN 63 061 919 003 39 Frome Street PO Box 774 Moree NSW 2400 Ph 02 6752 1021 Fax 02 6752 5070 admin@smk.com.au

www.smk.com.au



Gwydir Shire Council

Investigation of a Fire break around Warialda

Warialda Town Area

December 2019

The publication of this document has been developed by SMK Consultants Pty Ltd.

Copyright 2020 by SMK Consultants Pty Ltd.

All rights reserved, no part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without prior written permission.

All images and diagrams remain the property of SMK Consultants Pty Ltd.

SMK CONSULTANTS

surveying – irrigation – environmental – planning ABN 63 061 919 003

DOCUMENT CONTROL				
Project Name	Investigation of a Fire break around Warialda			
Proponent	onent Gwydir Shire Council			
Project Reference	19-81			
Report Number	19-81-1 – Warialda Fire Break Investigation			
	Gwydir Shire Council			
Bronarad for	Bingara NSW 2404			
Prepared for	Contact: Max Eastcott			
	E: meastcott@gwydir.nsw.gov.au			
	SMK Consultants			
Bronarad by	PO Box 774			
Prepared by	39 Frome Street			
	Moree NSW 2400			
	Peter Taylor			
Contact	Ph: (02) 6752 1021			
	E: ptaylor@smk.com.au			

Author		
	Peter Taylor	
Position	Peter Taylor BSC. MEIANZ LAA Environment and Resource Consultant	
Company	SMK Consultants	

Reviewed By	
	Peter Taylor
Name	Peter Taylor BSC. MEIANZ LAA
Position	Environment & Resource Consultant
Company	SMK Consultants

Revision History				
Version Number	Date	Authority	Details	
0	July 2019	Peter Taylor	Initial Issue	
1	December 2019	Peter Taylor	Updated to include committee comments	
2	February 2020	Peter Taylor	R5 changed to RU5	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	Intr	oduction5
	1.1	Purpose of the Report5
	1.2	Scope of Assessment5
2	Wa	rialda Town Area6
	2.1	Locality6
	2.2	Council Assets9
	2.3	Development within Zone RU5 - Village11
3	Stat	tutory Matters11
	3.1	Gwydir Bush Fire Risk Management Plan11
	3.2	NSW RFS12
	3.3	Bush Fire Attack Level
	3.4	Asset Protection Zone (APZ)13
4	Bus	h Fire Hazard Assessment14
	4.1	Northern Side of Warialda Creek14
	4.2	South Side of Warialda Creek19
	4.3	Crown Land Around Warialda23
	4.4	Electricity Supply Lines23
5	Disc	cussion24
6	Rec	ommendations and Actions27
	6.1	North Side27
	6.2	South Side27
	6.3	General Recommendations28
A	opendi	x 1: Land Zoning Map for Warialda30
A	opendi	x 2: Current Bush Fire Preparation Map for Warialda
Appendix 3: Warialda Bush Fire Survival Map34		
Appendix 4: Warialda Crown Licence Map 201835		
Appendix 5: Plan showing 150m Vegetation Management Zone around Warialda37		

1 Introduction

Gwydir Shire Council engaged SMK Consultants to assess the Fire Break around the town of Warialda. The following report presents an assessment of the current exposure of Warialda to a significant fire event and recommendations identified to improve the readiness of the town in the event of a fire.

Settlement in Warialda commenced in about 1837 after the Surveyor Alan Cunningham passed through the region on a journey between the Hunter Valley and the Darling Downs in Qld. History indicates that Warialda was the first gazetted town in the northwest slopes of NSW and during these early days, provided the administrative centre for a wide region.

The town has grown into a well-established centre for a large cropping and grazing region. Warialda has a population of approximately 1,300 people and is one of the two major towns in the Gwydir Shire, the other being Bingara. The town is settled within a relatively narrow valley landscape with the surrounds supporting extensive areas of Eucalypt, Cypress and Ironbark woodland.

1.1 Purpose of the Report

The purpose of this investigation is to review existing fire breaks around the Warialda town area and firefighting action plan and readiness in the event of a fire.

Once the existing fire breaks are quantified and assessed, the assessment aimed to determine additional work and appropriate actions required to develop appropriate fire breaks and logistics. Once these matters are determined, an action plan is required to rectify any deficiencies in the fire break and facilities and establish an ongoing plan of management for community actions and ongoing responsibilities. The outcome of the assessment will allow Council to improve the asset protection zone for residences, infrastructure within the Warialda town area and logistical requirements in the event of a fire.

1.2 Scope of Assessment

The scope of this assessment is limited to the town area. This includes land included under Zones IN1 – General Industrial, an area of RU5 Large Lot Residential in the north west sector of the town, RE1 Public Recreation land, an area of RE2 Private Recreation (Golf Course), and RU5 Village. Areas of RU5 to the east of the town area are outside of the scope of this report. Land Zoned as RU5 along the Warialda Rail Road (Allan Cunningham Road) between the Gwydir Highway and Warialda Rail is outside of the report scope, along with Warialda Rail. Other land within the town area includes crown reserves. Some of these reserves are administered by Council and other area are administered by a range of government authorities.

The area of RU5 to the east of Warialda is subdivided into 30 Ha or larger Lots and includes uncleared land used for lifestyle blocks. The RU5 land between Warialda and Warialda Rail is located on mostly cleared grazing or cultivation land with a low bushfire risk.

This report included the following scope of works:



- Stage 1 Investigate the requirements for a fire break around Warialda and prepare preliminary designs and options.
- Stage 2 Identification of action plans for the town to prepare for a fire event including management of the surrounding fire break, identification of authorities responsible for land outside of Council control and identification of ongoing actions to maintain the fire break and requirements for the town to respond to a significant fire event.

2 Warialda Town Area

2.1 Locality

Warialda has been built within an enclosed valley of woodland. The town is mostly surrounded by crown reserves which have conserved the woodland and provide a key landscape feature for the town's amenity and character. As the town expanded over time, clearing has historically been limited to the minimum requirements, allowing the houses and infrastructure to have the woodland as part of their backyard. This is a feature of the town that has been identified as a significant social community asset and therefore important characteristic. Figure 1 provides an aerial image of Warialda which highlights the extent of development and the surrounding woodland areas.

The Warialda residential area is built on sloping land. The centre of town is traversed by Warialda Creek which has a general slope of 1.2% to the west. The northern side of Warialda Creek has a slope of between 3% and 4% rising from the creek to the north. The southern half of the town rises up from the creek at a slope of approximately 3.9% with the southern edge of the town area extending to the top of the hill within the surrounding woodland.

There are a series of gullies through the town area which act as remnant vegetation zones within the residential area. The northeast part of Warialda has a small gully running to the east of Market Street which links to Warialda Creek. A gully is located at the eastern end of Queen Street but is mainly outside of the existing residential area. All other small gullies and waterways have been incorporated in the built environment and stormwater system within the town area. The gullies are mostly retained as open woodland and part on the public park system within the town.

The western sector of Warialda includes mostly cleared open flat ground. Infrastructure along this western area includes the sewage ponds, Warialda Creek corridor which is mostly grassland, Racecourse Creek along the north western section of undeveloped residential lots, a cleared power line corridor to the west of West Street, sporting ovals along Mosquito Creek Road and the Warialda Golf Course in the north of Nicholas Street. This northwest sector has a power line corridor through Lot 7003 in DP1121864.

The northeast sector of the town extends into the edge of a woodland area. The woodland links onto a large area of undeveloped Lots and extends to the north along Fairford Road, covering approximately 1,200 hectares with a perimeter of approximately 18 kilometres. Land outside of this has been partially cleared for farming and grazing.



The southern edge of Warialda joins the Warialda State Conservation Reserve which is an extensive reserve of mostly tall woodland. This woodland is traversed by numerous narrow access tracks along the northern edge but only one main north-south track through the middle. The woodland covers an area of approximately 3,500 hectares of rolling hills.

The land surrounding the larger areas of woodland to the west of town has mostly been cleared and is now used for grazing of stock and some cultivation. An overall view of the landscape identifies two larger areas of woodland as the primary source of bush fires that would impact the town area.

There is an extensive network of travelling stock routes (TSRs) through and around the town area. These are administered by Local Land Services. The management of these areas includes issuing of grazing permits and some active vegetation management programs. TSR management within the town area can include input from Council as they also offer an informal recreation area for local residents.



Gwydir Shire Council





2.2 Council Assets

The Warialda town area has a municipal water supply system which is piped to the majority of houses. The system source groundwater from four (4) bores located within the town area. The bores are fitted with electric pumps which pump water to three (3) main reservoirs. Two reservoirs are located on the southern edge of Warialda. The third reservoir system is located on the northern edge of the residential section of Warialda. All three reservoir systems are located on high ground and therefore can supply water to the town under gravity flow.

The water main system in Warialda extends through the majority of developed streets within the town to service houses and all facilities. The water main system has strategically located Fire Hydrants for use by Council and in the circumstances of a fire. The hydrants can be used to refill water tankers, clean the water mains or provide additional water in the event of a fire.

An aerial image of the water hydrant system is presented in appendix 1. Each hydrant is identified within the Council data base system.

It is noted that some signs referring to a **Neighbourhood Safer Place** have been erected. The visibility of these signs appears to be limited as none were identified during this investigation. An investigation of signage and public notification prepared by the South Australian Country Fire Service for rural towns in highly fire prone regions, provides a highly visible system that clearly marks evacuation points. The presence of such signs provides the public, including non-locals with clear directions to emergency evacuation points during a bushfire event. This provides a critical method of notification is circumstances where communication systems are lost.

NSW RFS and Council have selected the Captain Cook Park and adjacent cricket oval as the Neighbourhood Safer Place for Warialda. This is an open area of mown grass sporting ovals with one or more larger pavilion type building to provide shelter. The area is within the "Ember Impact" zone identified by the Warialda Bush Fire Survival Map as a result of the adjoining Warialda Creek which is identified as a "Flame Impact" Zone. The site has extensive short grass APZ surrounds which would minimise the potential of a direct fire hazard.

The following plan has been copied from the NSW RFS website for Neighbourhood Safer Places. To access this map requires the internet via either mobile phone, iPad type device or a computer. Such devices would be available if electricity and telecommunications are available during a fire.





An alternative site for the Neighbourhood Safer Place would be the Warialda Public School and oval, which is located within the "Be Aware" zone and adjacent to the main street precinct where the majority of services are available. This site is more isolated from the Ember Impact zone associated with Warialda Creek but has fewer public facilities such as a large pavilion for accommodation of services and evacuees.

The presence of large sign posts to identify the selected travel routes and location of the Warialda Neighbourhood Safer Place is limited at present. This needs to be improved to ensure that locals and non-locals can follow signs to the site in the event of a fire emergency where communications and visibility are limited. It is assumed that road signs could be erected in an emergency. This would depend on whether Council has such signs.

There is no Neighbourhood Safer Place on the northern side of Warialda Creek. It is noted that the Hospital and Aged Care facility has extensive APZs and the services (back-up power supplies) to continue operations in the event of losing power and water. This site would provide an alternative Safer Place on the north side of town in the event that the Stephen Street bridge was made inaccessible.

If equipment and facilities such as food, protective clothing (masks) and temporary shelter is to be provided by Council, it should be located at the Neighbourhood Safer Place.

It is noted that a main communication facility in Warialda located at the southern end of Holden Street adjacent to the southwest water reservoir, is located within the woodland. The structure has no APZ. There is a high risk that this would be burnt in a bushfire which may disrupt phone communications within Warialda. Any plans to maintain local communications should assume that this facility would be lost in the event of a fire along the southern edge of Warialda.

2.3 Development within Zone RU5 - Village

The majority of the village zone has been developed and occupied by houses and other infrastructure including the hospital, aged care facility and some municipal infrastructure. A large area of relatively undisturbed woodland remains within Zone RU5 in the northeast sector of the town area. This includes land north of Long Street and to the east of Market Street. The woodland within the Zone RU5 area incorporates an area of approximately 54 hectares of land that is mostly retained as crown land and administered by Council.

Large parts of the northwest sector in the Christie Street, Riddell Street and West Street region is subdivided but not developed for houses. The land is mostly used for small grazing paddocks and some cultivation.

RU5 land to the west of the sewage ponds and Nicholson Street are not developed into small lots and support houses on larger parcels of land.

The majority of RU5 Lots along the southern edge of the town are occupied by houses. Approximately six smaller RU5 Lots remain unoccupied by houses along the southern boundary of RU5 land. These Lots appear to be owned by the adjoining houses. They are partly cleared to provide alternative access to the adjoining houses. The High School is located within RU5 zoning. The school area is mostly cleared and supports sporting ovals.

3 Statutory Matters

3.1 Gwydir Bush Fire Risk Management Plan

The Gwydir Bush Fire Management Committee prepared the "Bush Fire Risk Management Plan" (BFRMP) in 2010. This Plan was enacted and forms part of Council policy. Objectives of the BFRMP included:

- Reduce the number of human-induced bush fire ignitions that cause damage to life, property and the environment
- Manage fuel to reduce the rate of spread and intensity of bush fires, while minimising environmental/ecological impacts
- Reduce the community's vulnerability to bush fires by improving its preparedness; and
- Effectively contain fires with a potential to cause damage to life, property and the environment.

The BFRMP identified risks and a risk assessment process. The report identified Bush Fire Management Zones, mainly:

- Asset Protection Zones (APZ)
- Strategic Fire Advantage Zone (SFAZ)
- Land Management Zone (LMZ)
- Fire Exclusion Zone (FEZ)



The BFRMP resulted in preparation of a Fire Risk Management Plan for the Shire to identify Bush Fire Prone Land.

The BFRMP allows bush fire hazard reduction work to be carried out under the Bush Fires Act 1997, in accordance with planned activities to address the objectives as set out above. The use of fire for hazard reduction would require the authority (Council) to obtain a Bush Fire Hazard Reduction Certificate from NSW RFS.

3.2 NSW RFS

Part of the work of NSW RFS involves assisting with Bush Fire Planning. This can occur on an individual basis or through an authority such as Council and a Bush Fire Management Committee. Part of the work completed through NSW RFS and others to date includes a Bush Fire Preparation Map and a Community Protection Plan for Warialda.

The Bush Fire Preparation Map provides information identified for hazard reduction, property planning and preparedness for bush fire. A copy of the current plan is attached in Appendix 2. The plan presents an action list for local authorities. This identifies the agencies responsible for the action and the level of action required. Critical to this plan, various authorities based on land ownership are required to maintain strategic Fire Advantage Zones outlined in blue hatching on the plan. This covers the forest and grassy woodland that adjoins the perimeter of the town area. The plan also identifies a requirement to maintain a network of existing fire break access roads through the surrounding woodland. The primary roads are marked on the plan and have been identified onsite to remain in a cleared and accessible state. A large part of the land identified within this plan is managed by LLS as stock reserves. Council now administers part of other adjoining crown land. The remainder is held by the Crown as reserve land.

A second map has been prepared by NSW RFS as part of assistance provided to authorities. This map is presented as a Bush Fire Survival Map. The map is presented in Appendix 3. The mapping has identified areas that will be subject to various impacts in the event of a bush fire. The level of impact is summarised below:

- *Flame impact* Properties directly impacted by fire as the proximity to the surrounding bush will mean that fire and embers will cause damage to the building.
- Radiant heat impact Deadly levels of heat that will impact the property
- Ember impact Impacts from lower levels of heat and significant embers
- Be aware Wind-blown embers can impact the property

The mapping provides a risk assessment for a worst-case fire impact on Warialda. The extent of the zones is generally based on several factors, including vegetation in the adjoining area, slope and aspect of the buildings. The worst case for any building is under a wind or fire movement direction that will result in a fire coming as close to a building as possible. The Bush Fire Survival Map should be used to identify residences and buildings around the edge of Warialda that should be abandoned in the event of a bush fire.



Page 12 of 37

Warialda Fire Break Investigation

3.3 Bush Fire Attack Level

A review of Warialda identified that the majority of the town area is not exposed to a risk of bush fire due to clearing and a lack of extended remnants of woodland. The review identified that the town perimeter has some bush fire risk due to the proximity of open woodland. In relation to risk, the standard terminology adopted consists of classification of bush fire attack level. This relates to the proximity of a building to the potential source of a fire. The following provides a diagrammatic explanation of Bush Fire Attack level and description of risk:



Source: Bushfire Prone Planning website, 2019

Bush Fire Attack Level

BAL	Description of risk
BAL – LOW	Lowest risk from a potential fire.
BAL – 12.5	Risk is primarily from potential embers during a fire.
BAL – 19	Moderate risk, particularly from embers and burning debris.
BAL – 29	High risk, particularly from embers, debris and heat.
BAL – 40	Very high risk. Likely to be impacted by embers, debris, heat and potentially
	flames.
BAL — FZ	Extreme risk. Directly exposed to the flames of a potential fire front.

These terms provide a minor duplication and complexity to the terms utilised in the Bush Fire Survival Map. The BAL terms should be utilised for planning purposes for development of houses and other infrastructure in the town area. The BAL terms should be highlighted to house owners during any discussions relating to bushfire preparations.

3.4 Asset Protection Zone (APZ)

Individual properties in NSW have a right to reduce bush fire risk through the RFS 10/50 Vegetation Clearing Code of Practice. The Code indicates the following:

In accordance with Part 4 Division 9 of the Rural Fires Act 1997, a landowner may carry out the following vegetation clearing work on their own land:

- the removal, destruction (by means other than fire) or pruning of any vegetation (including trees) within 10 metres; and
- the removal, destruction (by means other than fire) or pruning of any vegetation, (except for trees) within 50 metres of an external wall of a building containing habitable rooms that comprises or is part of residential accommodation.



Warialda Fire Break Investigation

The above measures relating to clearing within their own properties is generally considered exempt under the *Biodiversity Conservation Act 2016* (BC Act) which is the primary article of legislation controlling clearing in NSW. Residents are able to clear within their property boundary. They require permission from adjoining property owners to clear land on adjoining properties. Once outside of the 10m zone from any buildings within the property, only ground cover and shrubs can be cleared. The clearing or lopping of trees will be subject to the BC Act.

The town area of Warialda is included in the 10/50 Code area.

The NSW RFS has a standard process of calculating a minimum width for an APZ. The calculator indicates a minimum APZ of 10m for Warialda based on climate and woodland type in the surrounding area being "Woodland (grassy)". This increases to 20m for a "Forest".

According to NSW RFS, an APZ is defined as:

"Asset Protection Zone (APZ) is referred to as a fire protection zone. Aims to protect human life, property and highly values public assets and values. An area surrounding a development managed to reduce the bushfire fire hazard to an acceptable level. The width of the APZ will vary with slope, vegetation and construction level. The APZ, consisting of an area maintained with minimal fuel loads and, for subdivision, comprising a combination of perimeter road, fire trail, rear yard or a reserve, so that a fire path is not created between the hazard and the building."

4 Bush Fire Hazard Assessment

4.1 Northern Side of Warialda Creek

The eastern bypass road around Warialda has created a fire break consisting of a 22m to 25m clear zone through the woodland to the northeast of Warialda. This is not mapped in the Bush Fire Protection Map as the map was prepared prior to the road being installed. Once complete, the Bypass will provide an outer fire break for the town. The width exceeds the APZ requirement for a Forest Fire but not a "Special Fire Zone" (A Special Fire Zone includes an APZ to protect facilities such as Seniors Living, Tourist Facilities and Schools).



Figure 3: View of northern section of Bypass showing tall forest and clear zone



Page 14 of 37

A second major fire break around the northern side of Warialda has been created by a power line corridor. The power line corridor has a clear width of approximately 17m to 25m. The corridor is subject to variations in shrub and groundcover regrowth and therefore the width varies according to the frequency of maintenance works. The power line passes through vegetation that can be described as tall forest and grassy woodland. The power line corridor would reduce the risk of a fire accessing the perimeter woodland around Warialda but would not stop a forest fire.

Figure 4: Typical clear zone along power line corridor. Historical fires have jumped this fire break due to low shrubs and cypress sucker growth within the corridor.



The network of fire break roads through the woodland on the northern side of Warialda has limited value in that their average width is less than 10m and trees overhang the whole road in many places. These roads could be used as access in the event of a fire.

The Golf course, Nicholson Oval and open cleared land along the western end of James and West Street area provide a clear zone with an APZ in excess of 60m for the northwest sector of Warialda. The area would be subject to mainly Ember Impact and only limited Radiant Heat impact in the event of a fire, assuming that the grass within the APZ is kept short by mowing or grazing. The houses in the central part of James Street would be considered to have a BAL – 29 or less.



Page 15 of 37

Figure 5: West Street looking south along power line corridor with cleared link to Gwydir Highway



Houses at the northern end of Kulaba Avenue have a limited APZ width as the woodland has been retained in this part of Warialda. The majority of buildings have an APZ zone of 10m of clear ground within their property, but the trees extend within 20m. It is recommended that ground cover is controlled within 20m of all buildings and the surrounding woodland. The alternative is for Council to clear the west end of J. A. McGregor Drive (west of Stephen Street) and make a clear zone connection to the north end of Kulaba Avenue.

Properties along the northern edge of Warialda have been built within bushland. Most have APZs greater than 20m, but these zones include tall grass and shrub areas. Lot 370 in DP 704628 (15 JA McGregor Drive) is built within the woodland and has no APZ for a woodland fire.

Houses at the east end of Roger Moore Crescent have a road that is cleared around the outside of their properties which links to the south with Crane Street. The timber is tall; however, ground cover is mostly cleared. This road needs to be maintained as a clear zone by Council. The houses would be prone to High Radiant Heat during a Bush Fire Threat. The risk would be from a crown fire in the tall trees.



Page 16 of 37



Figure 6: Looking north from Crane Street showing track around to Roger Moore Crescent.

The residence within Lot 2 DP61677 (134 High Street) has been built within the woodland area and has little or no APZ. The woodland extends into the building area within the property boundary, but the house has no surrounding ground cover at present. The proximity of the tall trees would increase a Bush Fire Threat to this residence to a "Flame Impact" level and/or a BAL – 40 risk. This is similar to the eastern three residences in Long Street which have an APZ zone in the backyards of 15m to 20m but have tall dense woodland in close proximity.

Figure 7: 134 High Street residence with limited APZ



The Warialda Hospital and Naroo Frail Aged Care Facility are included under special fire protection due to requirements for assisted evacuation and special needs of residents. The 2017 Bush Fire Survival Map has identified the hospital within an ember impact zone (BAL-19) but the Naroo facility had woodland closer to the eastern boundary and risk increased to potential flame impact (BAL-40) or higher.



Gwydir Shire Council

Warialda Fire Break Investigation

Work has been done to increase the APZ between these two facilities. The following image shows the clear zone around Naroo which measures to over 60m between the natural woodland and the garden area on the eastern edge of the facility. This is considered as satisfactory but both properties would be at risk of ember impact if the adjoining woodland was on fire. The adjoining woodland connects to a large area of woodland and as discussed above, the available fire breaks are limited to small fires and not major fires.



Figure 8: Fire break around east and northern sides of Naroo Aged Care and Warialda Hospital

The remainder of northern Warialda residences are generally protected by municipal roads or have clear zones around the houses.

The prime infrastructure asset in northern Warialda is the electrical substation. The facility has 10m or more clear zones within the main substation area. The surrounding area consists of crown reserves administer by either Council or others. The area supports grass and shrub growth which would be prone to fire and difficult to access. The following images show the areas of concern in the middle of a drought. This highlights the uncontrolled growth that would present a risk of impact to this facility. Rough tracks are available to access these areas, but no formal fire break is present. Similar vegetation extends to the south to J A McGregor Street which would expose the Council depot to ember impact.

The Council depot would be a critical facility in the middle of a bush fire. The main building is approximately 70m from the closest area of woodland. This is considered to exceed the recommended APZ width. Equipment and minor buildings around the perimeter of the depot would be exposed to fire and heat impact under current vegetation conditions. It is recommended that a localised fire break is formed around the outside of the eastern security fence to allow fire control access in this area to protect flammable materials such as bitumen, diesel, plastic materials or waste oil storages.





Figure 9: Photos of reserve areas around Warialda Substation on Warialda Road

4.2 South Side of Warialda Creek

The southern side of Warialda borders onto an extensive area of woodland. The understorey includes areas of low shrubs and grass. A network of unofficial vehicle tracks has been created along the southern edge of the town area which create fire breaks to a width of 10m or less. These tracks would reduce the risk of a ground fire causing damage to property but have minimal impact in the case of a bush fire which engulfs the woodland. Council occasionally grades these tracks.

The southeast sector of Warialda, east from Cross Street, includes larger Lots which are used for grazing of stock or gardening. The houses along the eastern edge of Cross Street have a clear zone at the rear of the houses and Cross Street itself to provide an APZ outside of the property boundary. The houses to the south of Queen Street between Cross and Market Street have some woodland connectivity in their backyards but remain mapped as having potential Flame Impact (BAL-40) in the event of a fire due to the connectivity to the large area of woodland to the south. It is recommended that a clear fire break be established using one of the east-west tracks in the bush to the south of these houses to form a connection between the most eastern house on Lot 4 in DP801691 (99 Queen St) and the southern end of Apollo Avenue. This would isolate the woodland area that extends into the back of these houses.

It is noted that the Flame Impact Zone associated with Warialda Creek extends onto the Warialda Road, between Cross and Market Streets along the northern edge of the Gwydir Highway. It is also noted that a Fuel depot is located within the Flame Impact Zone. The fuel depot is upslope of a potentially high fire fuel zone being Warialda Creek. At present the creek bank supports a range of unmanaged vegetation. The fuel depot would be regarded as a highly flammable essential service and therefore should be contained within a larger APZ zone. The land between the Depot and the Creek area is partly Council land (road reserve) and crown land (creek reserve). Council (and possibly the fuel depot owner) should jointly manage an APZ zone around the fuel depot.

The High School and associated buildings have a clear zone of 50m or more in addition to cleared tracks around the edge of the property within the adjoining reserve area. This is



Warialda Fire Break Investigation

considered acceptable as the clear zone generally exceeds the minimum for a woodland area. The clear zone/APZ for a woodland is 40m according to the RFS APZ calculator.

The Southern Reservoir is an important asset. At present, the property has a 10m APZ around the external fence, but shrub growth has become extensive within the property. The entrance road and access road around the concrete reservoir is maintained in a clear condition, however the property would be impacted by embers and therefore the surrounding shrubs as identified in the following photograph would burn and may damage external structures on the reservoir. It is therefore recommended that a 20m APZ is maintained around the reservoir.

Figure 10: Southern fence of Southern Reservoir showing shrub growth within the reservoir compound.

The residence at the southern end of Plunkett Street has been built within the woodland. The house itself has an APZ of 10m to 15m in width which is suitable for a woodland (grassy) region. The residents maintain an additional gravelled access along their southern boundary. The Bush Fire Preparation Map recommends that the southern edge of this house actively undertakes hazard reduction, but the house remains exposed to potential Flame Impact in a bush fire. The existing area of gravelled pavement is considered acceptable to reduce risk, but the residence would remain exposed to ember impact and potentially radiant heat. A recent fire was evident in this area.



Figure 11: Clear zone to south of southern residence in Plunkett Street.

Council's Southern Water Tower is accessed via Plunkett Street. The tower is located within a fenced area. The groundcover within the fenced area is maintained as a clear zone of approximately 15m or more to the east, south and west. The tower and associated infrastructure may be exposed to fire and possible ember issues along the northern side. Additional clearing and maintenance of ground cover is required to protect this asset.

A communication tower is located to the immediate south of the southern water tower. This communication tower has no APZ and is located within dense woodland. This structure remains part of the communications system for Warialda. In the event of a bush fire, the structure would be destroyed as access would be difficult and the tower is surrounded by similar woodland. This is a potential key asset that would be lost during a bushfire approaching the southern edge of Warialda and therefore any communications systems it provides would be lost.

Houses at the southern end of Holden Street adjoin the woodland area on an escarpment. The top of the escarpment is higher than the houses and there is a clear zone of more than 15m around the two houses at the end of the street. Due to the topography (downslope from woodland) the houses are considered as ember prone (BAL-19) and not at risk of Flame Impact.

Houses on the western side of Holden Street (south of Queen Street) back onto a strip of woodland. The houses are upslope of the woodland and therefore at higher risk in the event of a bush fire in this woodland. The strip of woodland is an average of 50m in width and therefore a minor risk. The houses have a 10m APZ along their western boundary in addition to the APZ of up to 40m or more from the western boundary of each property.





Figure 12: Clear zone along west boundary of Lot C/407998 looking south

Warialda Motel and the houses to the west are located in relatively open clear areas maintained with short grass by Council and others. In this condition, the fire risk is considered relatively low other than ember impacts. The grass cover should be kept in such a condition as the area adjoins an extensive woodland to the south and west.



Figure 13: APZ along boundary of Lot 167/751137 looking toward Motel

Warialda has a municipal water supply. The presence of hydrants did not seem to be clearly marked and highly visible to the general public. For example, a hydrant was located within long grass at the southeast end of Market Street. The hydrant had no visible marker. The location of this fire hydrant system is outside of the scope of this report but is noted as a matter for action in section 6 of this report.



4.3 Crown Land Around Warialda

Warialda town area is surrounded by Crown Land include Travelling Stock Routes and Crown Reserves.

In 2018, Council signed a new Licence agreement with the Crown to manage this land. A copy of the Crown Licence Plan is attached in appendix 4. Under Schedule 2 Terms and Conditions, Condition 4 states:

"Hazard Reduction – Fuel load must be maintained on licenced area as per approval Warialda Community Protection Plan (Gwydir BFMC)".

Under this condition, Council has the legal right and responsibility to manage the fuel load within the Crown area under this agreement. A map showing the strategic areas identified with the Gwydir BFMC is also presented in Appendix 4. The areas shaded as "yellow" represent critical hazard reduction areas which need to be maintained with a low fuel load (grass, shrub layer) to reduce the potential for fires to enter the residential part of Warialda.

Crown land management differs between land held under the 2018 Crown Licence and TSR land managed by Local Land Services (LLS). Council has the authority to manage the land subject to the 2018 Crown Licence. TSR adjoining the town area is controlled by LLS. Permission is required from LLS to undertake any clearing work within TSR.

LLS services have the responsibility of managing the TSRs. At present, this is done by mainly grazing and weed management programs. LLS currently allow the clearing of a 6m wide APZ around the town limit. This is allowed to extend to a practical level of clear zone to enable access for clearing. Any additional clearing such as clearing of 10m or wider zone of forest or grassland is subject to approval from LLS Vegetation officers under the LLS Regulations. Contact must be made with LLS officers to discuss options for any additional clearing. The option of including an LLS officer on the Warialda Fire Break Committee should be investigated on the basis that the LLS is a significant landowner in the local area and manage some critical areas of vegetation adjoining the town boundary.

4.4 Electricity Supply Lines

Major power lines are present along the eastern, northern and western parts of the north side of Warialda. The smaller power lines are administered by Essential Energy. The major power lines are administered by TransGrid. Each supplier has scheduled vegetation maintenance programs.

Based on preliminary knowledge, Essential Energy has a 2-year cycle of vegetation management along power line corridors and TransGrid have a 3-year cycle of vegetation clearing. The clearing is generally limited to tree lopping and sucker management to maintain a 10m to 20m corridor on either side of the power line. The works do not necessarily include grass and shrub management unless these are impeding road access to the power lines.



5 Discussion

Warialda has some unique features in relation to bush fire events. These are highlighted by the Bush Fire Survival Map. There are four standards of threat included in the Survival Map. The town is surrounded by areas that have been mapped as "Flame Impact" prone. The majority of the town is mapped as prone to "Ember Impact". The central zone of the town between the main street and west to Holden Street is classified as an area to "Be aware" of embers which could be considered as a BAL-Low area. This would provide a central area for an evacuation facility.

The remainder of the town extends to the edge of a large woodland and forest surrounding the town. Mapping predicts that Flame Impact would occur on all perimeter areas resulting in loss of houses and infrastructure.

Warialda Creek provides an avenue for fire into the central part of the town, including a potential to encroach the central Stephen Street bridge over the creek. In such circumstances, the town may be separated into two parts with limited access. On this basis, two options are available. Option 1 would be to ensure that the vegetation in the creek is managed and kept in a condition of low fuel hazard. Option 2 would be to provide **Neighbourhood Safe Places** on either side of the creek.

Option 1 is preferable, and it is noted that Council has a landscaping project that includes mowing along the creek area between Plunket Street pedestrian access and the Hope Street low bridge. Option 1 would protect the main bridge and therefore provide access for residences to a central evacuation point in the main street area and Captain Cook Park.

This investigation has identified a network of formal and informal fire breaks around the town area including an eastern Bypass and power line corridors to the north. These cleared zones would provide access to control fires as well as fire breaks to stop fires or reduce their encroachment on the town area. The majority of these fire breaks are located within "Forest areas" which have the highest risk of an intense fire and therefore require additional widths of APZ than the roads and tracks provide. The width of some of these fire breaks is limited to 5m or less when overhanging trees are accounted for.

(It should be noted that this investigation has been undertaken during a period of extensive drought and therefore groundcover was limited. The normal level of ground cover growth (grass, shrubs) could not be quantified in detail.)

Several areas of bushland within the town perimeter require some modification to improve asset protection zones. A review of historical aerial images indicates that some of this work has been done in the past 5-years or less. In particular, work around the hospital and aged care facility has now established an appropriate APZ. Other areas of Council managed land have been identified as requiring treatment.

It should be noted that the surrounding forest includes tall trees where the risk of a crown fire under extreme conditions may not be controllable until it reaches a clear zone or managed forest area of more than 150m in width. In such an event, the Bush Fire Survival Map should be utilised as a core management tool for decisions on evacuation and fire


control. In such an event, the identified Neighbourhood Safe Place would need to be identified and become operational within a short period for local and visitors to the town.

The Bush Fire Preparation Map that has been prepared for Warialda, presents important actions that need to be undertaken to minimise the risk of a bush fire entering the town area.

The issue of smoke and ash hazard during a bushfire should be highlighted. Smoke and ash will potentially fill the town area during a major event. This will result in poor visibility and have severe health implications. Poor visibility will limit the movement of traffic in the town and the visibility of sign posts directing people to evacuation points. The sizing and location of sign posts such as directions and locations to the Neighbourhood Safer Place and any Bushfire Last Resort Refuges needs to be considered for conditions of severe smoke hazard.

During a period of Smoke hazard, the option of providing masks needs to be considered. The minimum standard mask would be a P2 mask. This may assist in reducing health issues created by smoke, embers and ash. Local shops may carry a limited supply of such masks and therefore Council should aim to provide a supply of masks in the event of a fire.

Recent catastrophic fires have identified numerous issues with fire planning. Some of these issues are identified in the following table.

Issue	Comment
	There is a high probability that electricity lines would be
	damaged in the event of a significant fire. This would result in
	reduced water and essential services such as electricity for
	pumping of fuel at local service stations or maintaining basic
	essential services. Identification of alternative supplies to
Electricity	essential services should form part of the Bush Fire Management
	planning. This may include a requirement for local service
	stations and other facilities to have back-up generators in
	addition to Council providing a suitable generator for the
	Neighbourhood Safer Place. This would also be required to
	recharge electrical communication devices.
	Mobile and landline phone systems will be essential during a
	bush fire event. Part of the system is currently exposed as it is
Phone services -	located in woodland and has no APZ. It is therefore essential to
communications	identify requirements to maintain phone services as residents
	will rely upon phones for information (internet/emergency
	communication) during a fire event.
	Several days of water are stored in reservoirs at present. These
Water	are filled from bores. It would be essential to identify the security
Water	of the bores including power supply to the bores and the bore
	infrastructure.
Additional services for	In the event of a significant fire, an additional population may be
evacuees and others	trapped in Warialda. Services including water, food and short-

Table 1: Matters identified for consideration as a result of 2019-2020 catastrophic fire events in Australia



Page 25 of 37

Issue	Comment
	term accommodation should be identified for a potential
	increase in the normal population for Warialda, including an
	influx of fire fighters and volunteers.
Radio – FM/AM services	The use of FM or AM radio transmissions to the local community
	has been identified as one of the final communication services if
	local telecommunication services are lost. It would therefore be
	essential to secure portable/battery powered radios/wirelesses
	as a means of communications and public advisory service.
Fuel for vehicles	In the event that electricity is not available, fuel storages will
	require back-up electricity to provide fuel for locals and visitors.
	This will include the Council depot, local fuel stations and other
	facilities (Roger Moore Fuels). Access to fuel for residents,
	visitors and fire fighting related equipment will be essential.

On the basis of this investigation, the issue of Council being able to manage the forest in a 150m wide zone around the town and key assets needs to be considered. Management in the form of hazard reduction, removal of excessive ground cover, shrub and sucker growth in addition to lopping and selective thinning of mature trees needs to be considered. If a 150m wide managed vegetation zone can be achieved, the potential for a forest fire to reduce to a smaller fire may be achieved as a result of significant reduction in vegetation density whilst retaining the native vegetation and biodiversity values within the 150m management zone. Management within this 150m zone would also retain the landscape characteristics around the town without having a complete clear zone of 50m to 60m adjoining residences and key assets, this losing the ambience of the timbered landscape that has been preserved as part of Warialda.

The plan presented in appendix 5 provides an outline of the recommend 150m managed vegetation zone. The difficulty with this zone is that it is mostly crown land in the form of TSR or part of the Crown Lease held by Council. Current legislation would severely limit the potential for Council to undertake management within this zone due to the statutory limits controlling the departments who manage this crown land. This includes the Local Land Services and Crown Lands. At present, Council has not exemptions to undertaken vegetation management within the crown land to achieve the required protection zone around Warialda.

Obtaining permission to manage this Zone is considered an **urgent** and key outcome if Council is to achieve a suitable buffer around Warialda to be able to protect the town during a significant fire. To date, conversations with Local Land Services and Crown Lands has indicated a significant degree of process and legislative difficulty in allowing Council to obtain permission to establish a 150m wide management zone around the town due to statutory limitations resulting from current legislation including the Biodiversity Conservation Act 2016, the Local Land Services Act 2013 and it is assumed the Crown Land Management Act 2016.

Without the necessary exemptions, these Acts and associated regulations prevent Council from achieving their Duty of Care to protect the township of Warialda from a forest fire event.



6 Recommendations and Actions

The following section provides recommendations for actions to occur to improve the readiness of Warialda during a fire event.

6.1 North Side

The following provides a list of items identified for action on the *northern side* of Warialda.

Item for Action	Action Required
Eastern Bypass	Maintain a 20m clear zone including lopping of trees and clearing of ground cover.
Northern Power Line Corridor	Clear ground cover and sucker regrowth along edge of corridor to maximise effective fire break width of corridor. Responsibility of Essential Energy and TransGrid.
Northern fire breaks marked on Bush Fire Preparation Map	Maintain the Fire trails marked as Magenta and Yellow on the Bush Fire Preparation Map as critical for fire access and as fire breaks.
Northern electrical substation and critical assets	Create a clear zone of no grass in the form of a fire break road to further protect the substation on Warialda Road and improve the protection of the Council Depot. Liaise with Essential Energy to improve their APZ.
Residences with frontage to woodland areas	Provide residents with frontage (backyards) as identified in this report with information or directions to create appropriate APZs.
Hospital and Aged Care Facility	Ensure that the APZ to the east of the hospital and aged care facility is maintained as short grass to provide a minimum of 60m of clear zone to the adjoining woodland.
Fire Hydrants	Mark key fire hydrants with clear identification and protection structure (posts) and a 10m APZ zone to allow access for emergencies.
Clearing requirements – short term	Council to reviewing clearing of west end of J. A. McGregor Drive (west of Stephen Street) and make a clear zone connection to the north end of Kulaba Avenue.
Council depot	It is recommended that a fire break is formed around the outside of the eastern security fence to allow fire control access in this area.
Open grassland management	Clear and slash grassland between Electricity substation and 161 Warialda Road to formalise northern edge fire break.

Table 2. Actions Required for Northern Warialda

6.2 South Side

The following provides a list of items identified for action on the *southern side* of Warialda.

Table 3: Actions Required for Southern Warialda		
Item for Action	Action Required	
Southern Reservoir	Create a 20m APZ around the southern reservoir by removing shrub growth within the compound and maintaining >10m APZ outside of the boundary fence.	



Gwydir Shire Council

Item for Action	Action Required
Southern Water tower	Create a 20m APZ around the southern water tower by controlling shrub growth within the compound and maintaining >10m APZ outside of the boundary fence.
Southern communication tower	Establish details of what communications it provides and whether an APZ can be established around the facility. (Land located within TSR – Contact LLS)
	Subject to approval, create a >10m APZ around the structure, including removal of trees within this zone to ensure communication from this facility are maintained during a bushfire. Liaison with Telstra required.
Southern fire breaks marked on Bush Fire Preparation Map	Maintain the Fire trails marked as Magenta and Yellow on the Bush Fire Preparation Map as critical for fire access and as fire breaks.
Fire Hydrants	Mark key fire hydrants with clear identification and protection structure (posts) and a 10m APZ zone to allow access for emergencies.
Clearing of existing tracks	It is recommended that a clear fire break be established along an east- west track to form a connection between the most eastern house on Lot 4 in DP801691 (99 Queen St) and the southern end of Apollo Avenue.

6.3 General Recommendations

The following presents recommendations for general actions to be instigated by Council and the community to improve fire safety and preparedness within the Warialda town area and immediate surrounds.

Item for Action	Action Required
150m Vegetation Management Zone around Warialda	Obtain approvals or exemptions to allow Council to manage the vegetation within a 150m zone around the edge of Warialda residences and key infrastructure from Crown Lands and the Local Land Services.
Evacuation centre equipment	Establish a suitable stockpile of equipment required for an evacuation centre including P2 dust masks, potable water, food, accommodation and communication equipment.
Evacuation signs	Establish sufficiently sized sign posts to direct residents and visitors to the Neighbourhood Safer Place. Signs to provide directions from north and south sides and be highly visible.
Annual inspections	Undertake annual inspections of residences and infrastructure around the edge of the urban and industrial fringe of Warialda to check on fuel loads that may exceed acceptable levels and therefore require management.



Page 28 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council

Item for Action	Action Required
General maintenance of vegetation within town area – Parks and Warialda Creek	Undertake a review of clearing and management of grass and tree growth within Warialda Creek between Philp Street to the east and the Neighbourhood Safer Place to the west (Captain Cook Park).
Fire Hydrants	Introduce an "Adopt a Fire Hydrant Policy" involving neighbours adjoining a fire hydrant along the edge of a critical fire hazard zone to clear and maintain the visibility of the fire hydrant. Maintain a 10m APZ around fire hydrants on the edge of the residential area.
Local Land Services	Maintain contact with Local Land Services who are responsible for maintaining stock reserves adjoining the town area. Purpose will be to liaise with LLS officers to control fuel loads on reserves by grazing, cold burns or clearing/slashing.
	The option of including an LLS officer on the Warialda Fire Break Committee should be investigated.
Warialda Fire Break Committee	The Warialda Fire Break Committee to be responsible for maintenance actions identified in this report, including proactive control measures to reduce fuel loads within the town and surrounding area by direct action or maintaining contact with the relevant authorities who are legally obliged to undertake appropriate fire management actions. The committee would also be responsible for operations of the Neighbourhood Safer Place until other authorities (NSW RFS) were required as a result of a fire.



Page 29 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council

Appendix 1: Land Zoning Map for Warialda



SMK consultants

Page 30 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council





Page 31 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council



SMK CONSULTANTS

Page 32 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council

Appendix 2: Current Bush Fire Preparation Map for Warialda





Page 33 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council

Appendix 3: Warialda Bush Fire Survival Map





Page 34 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council

Appendix 4: Warialda Crown Licence Map 2018

Schedule 3



******** End of Schedule 3 *******



Page 35 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council



SMK consultants

Page 36 of 37

Gwydir Shire Council

Appendix 5: Plan showing 150m Vegetation Management Zone around Warialda





Page 37 of 37

MEMO TO:All CouncillorsMEMO FROM:General ManagerSUBJECT:Warialda Firebreak ReportDATE:25th August 2020

An additional 9 residents of Warialda have responded to the survey and the revised figures as at 5 pm today are:

Supportive 284 Not Supportive 5

For your information

Ma Sant A

Max Eastcott General Manager